### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

### Form 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2008

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

Commission File Number 0-191551

### Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

**Delaware** 

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

47-0728886

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

10 Derby Square Salem, MA 01970 (978) 619-1300

(Registrant's Telephone Number, including Area Code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer x

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act): Yes o No x

As of November 10, 2008, the registrant had outstanding 15,201,110 shares of its common stock (\$.01 par value).

Table of Contents

ATLANTIC TELE-NETWORK, INC.

FORM 10-Q Quarter Ended September 30, 2008

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

<u>Item 1</u>	<u>Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements</u>	
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 31, 2007 and September 30, 2008	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008	5
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008	6
	Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	7-18
<u>Item 2</u>	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18-31
<u>Item 3</u>	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	31
<u>Item 4</u>	Controls and Procedures	31
PART II—OTHER IN	<u>FORMATION</u>	
<u>Item 1</u>	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	32
<u>Item1A</u>	Risk Factors	32
<u>Item 6</u>	<u>Exhibits</u>	32
<u>SIGNATURES</u>		33

#### Table of Contents

#### **Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements**

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (or the "Report") contains forward-looking statements relating to, among other matters, the future financial performance and results of operations of ATN and its subsidiaries, including the relative contributions of Commnet, Sovernet and BDC; the competitive environment in our key markets, demand for our services and industry trends; the outcome of litigation and regulatory matters; our continued access to the credit and capital markets; the pace of our network expansion and improvement, including our realization of the benefits of these investments; and management's plans and strategy for the future. These forward-looking statements are based on estimates, projections, beliefs, and assumptions and are not guarantees of future events or results. Actual future events and results could differ materially from the events and results indicated in these statements as a result of many factors, including, among others, (1) significant political and regulatory risk facing our exclusive license to provide domestic local exchange and international long distance telephone services in Guyana; (2) any significant decline in the price or volume of international long distance calls to Guyana; (3) increased competition affecting our businesses; (4) the regulation of rates that GT&T may charge for local wireline telephone service; (5) significant tax disputes between GT&T and the Guyanese tax authorities; (6) the derivation of a significant portion of our U.S. wireless revenue from a small number of customers; (7) our ability to maintain favorable roaming arrangements; (8) economic, political and other risks facing our foreign operations; (9) regulatory changes affecting our businesses; (10) rapid and significant technological changes in the telecommunications industry; (11) our reliance on a limited number of key suppliers and vendors for timely supply of equipment and services relating to our network infrastructure; (12) any loss of key members of management; (13) the adequacy and expansion capabilities of our network capacity and customer service system to support our customer growth; (14) dependence of our wireless and wireline revenues on the reliability and performance of our network infrastructure; (15) the occurrence of severe weather and natural catastrophes; and (16) our ability to realize the value that we believe exists in businesses that we acquire. These and other additional factors that may cause actual future events and results to differ materially from the events and results indicated in the forward-looking statements above are set forth more fully under Item 1A "Risk Factors" of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007 (the "2007 Form 10-K"), which is on file with the SEC. We undertake no obligation to update these forward-looking statements to reflect actual results, changes in assumptions or changes in other factors that may affect such forward-looking statements.

In this Report the words "we," "our," "ours" and "us" refer to Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc. and its subsidiaries, unless the context indicates otherwise. ClearChoice<sup>TM</sup> is a service mark of one of our subsidiaries. This Report also contains other trademarks, service marks and trade names that are the property of others.

Reference to dollars (\$) refer to U.S. dollars unless otherwise specifically indicated.

3

#### **Table of Contents**

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

ATLANTIC TELE-NETWORK, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

(Dollars in thousands, except per share amounts)

December 31, 2007 September 30, 2008

ASSETS				
Current Assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	71,173	\$	72,301
Restricted cash		4,831		_
Marketable securities		5,280		5,442
Accounts receivable, net of allowances		27,357		28,054
Materials and supplies		4,747		6,867
Prepayments and other current assets		4,987		4,110
Total current assets		118,375		116,774
Fixed Assets:				
Property, plant, and equipment		277,181		321,685
Less accumulated depreciation		(121,428)		(134,647)
Net fixed assets		155,753		187,038
Licenses	<del></del>	14,738		30,734
Goodwill		39,344		41,801
Other intangibles, net		2,349		2,706
Investment in and advances to unconsolidated affiliates		12,453		_
Other assets		1,614		7,996
Total assets	\$	344,626	\$	387,049
LIABILITIES, MINORITY INTERESTS AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	<u> </u>		_	
Current Liabilities:				
Current portion of long-term debt	\$	_	\$	750
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		25,618		22,349
Dividends payable		2,461		2,773
Accrued taxes		11,029		4,283
Advance payments and deposits		3,912		3,728
Other current liabilities		1,859		4,486
Total current liabilities		44,879	_	38,369
Deferred income taxes		13,082		10,381
Other liabilities		458		1,484
Long-term debt, excluding current portion		50,000		74,062
Total liabilities	<del></del>	108,419		124,296
Minority interests		27,236		33,812
Commitments and contingencies (Note 13)		27,230	_	55,012
Stockholders' Equity:				
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share; 10,000,000 shares authorized, none issued and outstanding				
Common stock, \$0.01 par value per share; 50,000,000 shares authorized; 15,675,518 and 15,697,557 shares				
issued, respectively, and 15,220,546 and 15,201,110 shares outstanding, respectively		157		157
Treasury stock, at cost; 454,972 and 496,447 shares, respectively		(3,403)		(4,560)
Additional paid-in capital		106,038		107,196
Retained earnings		108,414		129,019
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(2,235)		(2,871)
Total stockholders' equity		208,971		228,941
Total liabilities, minority intersects and stackholdows' aguity.	<u>r</u>	200,571	ф	220,341

The accompanying condensed notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

344,626

387,049

4

#### **Table of Contents**

Total liabilities, minority interests and stockholders' equity

# ATLANTIC TELE-NETWORK, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS FOR THE THREE AND NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2007 and 2008 (Unaudited)

(Dollars in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2007 2008				Nine Mont Septeml			),
REVENUE:		2007		2008		2007		2008
Wireless	\$	22,074	\$	30,388	\$	60,662	\$	74,927
Local telephone and data	Ψ	11,642	Ψ	12,807	Ψ	34,148	<u> </u>	37,321
International long distance		13,335		11,794		39,309		36,736
Other		1,043		919		3,053		2,968
Total revenues		48,094		55,908	_	137,172		151,952
<b>OPERATING EXPENSES</b> (excluding depreciation and amortization unless otherwise								
indicated):								
Termination and access fees		7,944		9,612		22,200		25,544
Internet and programming		857		869		2,524		2,631
Engineering and operations		5,420		6,431		16,893		18,217
Sales and marketing		3,614		3,123		12,352		8,741
General and administrative		5,804		7,228		17,292		19,961
Depreciation and amortization		6,815		8,289		19,975		22,790
(Gain)/Loss on disposition of long-lived assets		258				(917)		

Total operating expenses	 30,712	 35,552	 90,319	97,884
Income from operations	17,382	20,356	46,853	54,068
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE):	 		 	
Interest expense	(720)	(733)	(1,596)	(2,049)
Interest income	713	344	1,814	1,322
Other income (expense), net	282	(4)	2,052	364
Other income (expense), net	 275	(393)	 2,270	(363)
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES, MINORITY INTERESTS AND EQUITY				
IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES	17,657	19,963	49,123	53,705
Income taxes	7,863	8,538	21,778	22,570
INCOME BEFORE MINORITY INTERESTS AND EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF				
UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES	9,794	11,425	27,345	31,135
Minority interests, net of tax of \$0.9 million and \$0.8 million for the three months				
ended September 30, 2007 and 2008, respectively and \$2.7 million for the nine				
months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008	(1,060)	(1,286)	(3,762)	(3,659)
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	668		1,766	735
NET INCOME	\$ 9,402	\$ 10,139	\$ 25,349	\$ 28,211
NET INCOME PER SHARE:			,	
Basic	\$ 0.62	\$ 0.67	\$ 1.67	\$ 1.86
Diluted	\$ 0.61	\$ 0.66	\$ 1.66	\$ 1.85
WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING:				
Basic	15,175	15,181	15,162	15,186
Diluted	15,317	15,254	15,295	15,266
DIVIDENDS PER SHARE APPLICABLE TO COMMON STOCK	\$ 0.16	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.44	\$ 0.50

 $The \ accompanying \ condensed \ notes \ are \ an \ integral \ part \ of \ these \ condensed \ consolidated \ financial \ statements.$ 

5

#### **Table of Contents**

# ATLANTIC TELE-NETWORK, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2007 AND 2008 (Unaudited) (Dollars in thousands)

	Nine Months Ended September 30,			ed
	2007			2008
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:	_		_	
Net income	\$	25,349	\$	28,211
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash flows provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization		19,975		22,826
Gain on disposition of long-lived assets		(917)		_
Stock-based compensation		631		755
Deferred income taxes		282		400
Minority interests		3,762		3,659
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates		(1,766)		(735)
Dividends received from Bermuda Digital Communications, Ltd.		1,451		1,106
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, excluding the effects of acquisitions:				
Accounts receivable, net		(4,792)		1,858
Materials and supplies, prepayments, and other current assets		1,022		1,473
Other assets		(1,029)		(6,847)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities, advance payments and deposits and other current liabilities		(1,371)		(3,627)
Accrued taxes		2,073		(9,457)
Net cash provided by operating activities		44,670		39,622
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:				
Capital expenditures		(31,212)		(34,611)
Acquisitions of businesses, net of cash acquired of \$1,687 and \$5,736, respectively		(6,721)		(23,052)
Decrease in restricted cash				4,831
Purchase of short-term marketable securities		_		(162)
Net proceeds from sale of fixed assets		2,305		_
Net cash used in investing activities		(35,628)		(52,994)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:				
Borrowings of long-term debt		_		75,000
Repayments of long-term debt		_		(50,188)
Dividends paid on common stock		(6,379)		(7,293)
Distributions to minority shareholders		(2,396)		(2,159)
Proceeds from stock option exercises		157		304
Purchase of common stock				(1,164)
Net cash used in financing activities		(8,618)		14,500
NET CHANGE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		424		1,128
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of the period		60,543		71,173
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of the period	\$	60,967	\$	72,301
CALOTA THE CALOT EQUIVALENTS, CHU VI LIC PETIOU	φ	00,307	Ψ	/2,501

#### **Table of Contents**

### ATLANTIC TELE-NETWORK, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### 1. ORGANIZATION AND BUSINESS OPERATIONS

Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc. ("ATN" or "Company") provides wireless and wireline telecommunication services in the Caribbean and North America through the following principal operating subsidiaries:

- · Guyana Telephone & Telegraph Company, Ltd. ("GT&T"), the national and international telephone company in the Republic of Guyana and the largest wireless service provider in that country. The Company has owned 80% of the stock of GT&T since January 1991.
- · Commnet Wireless, LLC ("Commnet"), an owner and operator of wholesale wireless networks in rural areas of the United States. Commnet provides wireless voice and data communications roaming services primarily to national, regional and local wireless carriers. We acquired 95% of the equity of Commnet in September 2005 and the remaining 5% in January 2007.
- · Bermuda Digital Communications, Ltd. ("BDC"), the largest wireless voice and data communications service provider in Bermuda, doing business under the name "Cellular One". The Company acquired an equity interest in, and signed a management contract with, BDC in 1998. On May 15, 2008, BDC completed a share repurchase of its common stock. ATN did not tender any shares for repurchase, and, as a result of the transaction, increased its holdings from approximately 43% to approximately 58% of BDC's outstanding common stock. Prior to this increase in holdings, the Company accounted for its investment in BDC under the equity method and earnings from BDC did not appear in its income from operations, but were instead reflected in equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates. Effective with the completion of that share repurchase, the Company began consolidating BDC's balance sheet and results of operations. BDC also provides wireless services in Turks & Caicos through an investment made in the third quarter 2008.
- Sovernet, Inc. ("Sovernet"), a facilities-based integrated voice, broadband data communications and dial-up service provider in New England and New York State. Sovernet's retail telecommunications services is delivered to business and residential customers in Vermont and New Hampshire. Through an investment made in 2008, Sovernet also delivers wholesale transport services in New York State through ION. The Company has owned 96% of Sovernet since its acquisition in February 2006.
- · Choice Communications, LLC ("Choice"), is a leading provider of fixed wireless broadband data, wireless digital television services and dial-up internet services to retail and business customers in the U.S. Virgin Islands. Choice is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company.

ATN provides management, technical, financial, regulatory and marketing services for its subsidiaries and typically receives a management fee equal to approximately 3% to 6% of their respective revenues. Management fees from consolidated subsidiaries are eliminated in consolidation. Management fees from previously unconsolidated affiliates are included in "Other Income" in the accompanying statements of operations.

#### 2. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared by the Company pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The financial information included herein is unaudited; however, the Company believes such information and the disclosures herein are adequate to make the information presented not misleading and reflect all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) that are necessary for a fair statement of the Company's financial position and results of operations for such periods. The year-end condensed balance sheet data was derived from audited financial statements, but does not include all disclosures required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Results of interim periods may not be indicative of results for the full year. These condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes should be read in conjunction with the Company's 2007 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

#### Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company, its majority-owned subsidiaries and Commnet of Florida, LLC, which is consolidated in accordance with the provisions of Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Interpretation No. 46, *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an interpretation on Accounting Research Bulletin No. 51* as revised in December 2003 since it was determined that the Company is the primary beneficiary of Commnet of Florida, LLC.

7

#### **Table of Contents**

Except for the Company's investment in Commnet of Florida, LLC, the equity method of accounting is used for the Company's investments in affiliated entities in which the Company has at least a 20% ownership but does not have management control. The Company accounts for investments of less than 20% for which the Company does not have the ability to exert significant influence over the operations by using the cost method of accounting.

#### Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In September 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position (FSP) No. EITF 03-6-1, *Determining Whether Instruments Granted in Share-Based Payment Transactions Are Participating Securities* ("FSP No. EITF 03-6-1"). Under the provisions of this standard, unvested awards of share-based payments with non-forfeitable rights to receive dividends or dividend equivalents are considered participating securities for purposes of calculating earnings per share. FSP No. EITF 03-6-1 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2008. As our unvested

awards of share-based payments' rights to receive dividends or dividend equivalents are forfeitable, the adoption of FSP No. EITF 03-6-1 will not have an impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets* ("FSP 142-3"), which amends the factors that must be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life over which to amortize the cost of a recognized intangible asset under SFAS 142. FSP 142-3 amends paragraph 11(d) of SFAS 142 to require an entity to consider its own assumptions about renewal or extension of the term of the arrangement, consistent with its expected use of the asset. The FSP also requires the incremental disclosures for renewable intangible assets

FSP 142-3 is effective for financial statements for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. The guidance for determining the useful life of a recognized intangible asset must be applied prospectively to intangible assets acquired after the effective date. Early adoption is prohibited. Accordingly, FSP 142-3 would not serve as a basis to change the useful life of an intangible asset that was acquired prior to the effective date (January 1, 2009 for ATN). However, the incremental disclosure requirements described above would apply to all intangible assets, including those recognized in periods prior to the effective date of FSP 142-3. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of FSP 142-3 will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities - an amendment of FASB Statement No.* 133 ("SFAS 161"). SFAS 161 amends and expands the disclosure requirements of Statement 133 to provide a better understanding of how and why an entity uses derivative instruments, how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for, and their effect on an entity's financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. SFAS 161 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. We do not expect that the adoption of SFAS 161 will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Effective January 1, 2008, we implemented Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 157, *Fair Value Measurement* ("SFAS 157"), for our financial assets and liabilities that are re-measured and reported at fair value at each reporting period, and non-financial assets and liabilities that are re-measured and reported at fair value at least annually. In accordance with the provisions of FASB staff position No. FAS 157-2, *Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157*, we have elected to defer implementation of SFAS 157 as it relates to all of our non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities that are recognized and disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a nonrecurring basis until January 1, 2009. We are evaluating the impact, if any, this standard will have on our non-financial assets and liabilities. The adoption of SFAS 157 to our financial assets and liabilities and non-financial assets and liabilities that are re-measured and reported at fair value at least annually did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial results.

8

#### **Table of Contents**

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted SFAS No. 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities* ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure certain financial instruments and other eligible items at fair value when the items are not otherwise currently required to be measured at fair value. Upon adoption, we did not elect the fair value option for any new items within the scope of SFAS 159 and, therefore, the adoption of SFAS 159 did not have an impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), *Business Combinations* ("SFAS 141R"). SFAS 141R addresses the recognition and accounting for identifiable assets acquired, liabilities assumed, and noncontrolling interests in business combinations. SFAS 141R also establishes expanded disclosure requirements for business combinations. SFAS 141R is effective for us on January 1, 2009, and we will apply SFAS 141R prospectively to all business combinations subsequent to the effective date. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of SFAS 141R will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements - an amendment of ARB No.* 51 ("SFAS 160"). SFAS 160 establishes accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. SFAS 160 requires that noncontrolling interests in subsidiaries be reported in the equity section of the controlling company's balance sheet. It also changes the manner in which the net income of the subsidiary is reported and disclosed in the controlling company's income statement. SFAS 160 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of SFAS 160 will have on our consolidated financial statements.

#### Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the 2007 statement of operations to conform to the 2008 presentation. For the three months ended September 30, 2007, such reclassifications consisted of an increase to 2007 wireless revenue of \$0.6 million; a decrease to 2007 local telephone and data revenue of \$0.2 million; an increase to 2007 international long distance revenue of \$0.7 million and an increase to 2007 termination and access fees expense of \$1.1 million. For the nine months ended September 30, 2007, such reclassifications consisted of an increase to 2007 wireless revenue of \$1.9 million; a decrease to 2007 local telephone and data revenue of \$0.9 million; an increase to 2007 international long distance revenue of \$1.4 million and an increase to 2007 termination and access fees expense of \$2.5 million.

#### 3. USE OF ESTIMATES

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the dates of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. The most significant estimates relate to revenue recognition, allowance for doubtful accounts, useful lives of the Company's fixed and finite-lived intangible assets, allocation of purchase price to assets acquired and liabilities assumed in purchase business combinations, fair value of indefinite-live intangible assets, goodwill and income taxes. Actual results could differ significantly from those estimates.

#### 4. ACQUISITIONS

During 2008, the Company completed the acquisitions of ION, and Islandcom Telecommunications and increased its ownership interest in BDC (collectively, the "2008 Acquisitions").

On May 15, 2008, the Company's equity interest in BDC increased from 43% to 58% as a result of BDC's repurchase of \$17.0 million of shares from other shareholders. Prior to this increase in equity interest, the Company accounted for its investment in BDC under the equity method and earnings from BDC did not appear in its income from operations, but were instead reflected in equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates. The Company began consolidating BDC's balance sheet and results of operations from May 16, 2008, the date that we obtained control of BDC.

The transaction was accounted for using the purchase method and the \$17.0 million of cash consideration, was allocated to the Company's increased share of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at their estimated fair values as of May 15, 2008. The income approach was used to value each of these identifiable intangible assets which is an approach based upon the economic principle of anticipation in that the value of any property is the present value of the expected income that can be generated through ownership of that property. Included in the allocation of the purchase price was \$9.4 million of licenses, \$0.9 million attributable to BDC's relationships with its existing customers as of the date of acquisition and \$6.0 million allocable to other acquired assets and liabilities at fair value. The excess of the purchase price over the amounts allocated to assets acquired and liabilities assumed of \$2.4 million has been recorded as

9

#### **Table of Contents**

goodwill. The value of the goodwill from this acquisition can be attributed to a number of business factors including, but not limited to, the reputation of BDC as a retail provider of wireless services as well as a network operator, BDC's reputation for customer care, the skills and experience of its management and staff associated with the 2008 Acquisitions and the strategic position it holds in its marketplace. The customer relationships will be amortized, on an accelerated basis, over the expected period during which their economic benefits are to be realized, which is expected to be ten years. For tax purposes, the goodwill and amortization of the customer relationships will not be deductible.

#### ION, LLC

On August 15, 2008, the Company, through its Sovernet subsidiary, completed its acquisition of 75% of the equity of ION, LLC ("ION"), an upstate New York provider of high capacity communications network transport services. The acquisition of ION continues the Company's strategy of providing high quality network services to underserved rural markets. Beginning with the acquisition date of August 15, 2008, the Company began consolidating ION's balance sheet and the operating results of ION into its results of operations.

The transaction was accounted for using the purchase method and the \$5.6 million of cash consideration was allocated to the Company's share of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at their estimated fair values as of the acquisition date. The Company is in the process of completing a valuation of certain acquired tangible and intangible assets; thus, the allocation of the purchase price is preliminary as of September 30, 2008. Based upon the preliminary allocation, no goodwill or intangible assets have been recorded in connection with this transaction.

The results of ION are included in the Company's "Integrated Telephony-Domestic" segment as reported in Note 11.

#### Islandcom Telecommunications

On September 1, 2008, the Company, through its BDC subsidiary, completed its acquisition of 42% of the equity of Islandcom Telecommunications ("Islandcom"), a provider of wireless telecommunication services in Turks & Caicos. If current laws, which restrict foreign ownership of companies operating in Turks & Caicos, are changed, BDC will be able to increase its ownership in Islandcom from 42% to 76% through the exercise of a warrant received as a part of the acquisition. The value of the warrant was determined based upon the estimated value of Islandcom's shares and the likelihood that the current laws are changed. The Company, through its majority representation on Islandcom's board of directors exercises control and as a result, the Company has consolidated the balance sheet and operating results of Islandcom since the date of acquisition.

The transaction was accounted for using the purchase method and the \$5.4 million of consideration was allocated to the Company's share of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at their estimated fair values as of the acquisitions date. The preliminary allocation of the purchase price, as determined by management, included \$6.4 million of telecommunications licenses.

Islandcom, which further expands the Company's wireless networks into under-served markets, is included in the Company's "Island Wireless" segment as reported in Note 11.

In accordance with current accounting standards, the goodwill and licenses will not be amortized and will be tested for impairment at least annually as required by SFAS No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets".

The following table reflects unaudited pro forma results of operations of the Company for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008 assuming that the 2008 Acquisitions had occurred at the beginning of each period presented (in thousands, except per share data):

		Three Months Ended September 30,											
	_	20	07			20	80						
		As Reported A		As Adjusted		As Reported		As Adjusted					
Revenue	\$	48,094	\$	55,285	\$	55,908	\$	56,281					
Net Income	\$	8,048	\$	8,717	\$	10,139	\$	9,537					
Earnings per Share:													
Basic	\$	0.53	\$	0.57	\$	0.67	\$	0.63					
Diluted	\$	0.53	\$	0.57	\$	0.66	\$	0.63					
				Nine Months End	ed Se								
	_			Nine Months End	ed Se								

				Nine Months End	ea Se	ptember 30,		
	·	20	007			20	80	
		As Reported As Adjusted			As Reported		As Adjusted	
Revenue	\$	137,172	\$	156,766	\$	151,952	\$	162,044
Net Income	\$	25,349	\$	21,652	\$	28,211	\$	25,733
Earnings per Share:								
Basic	\$	1.67	\$	1.43	\$	1.86	\$	1.69
Diluted	\$	1.66	\$	1.42	\$	1.85	\$	1.69

#### **Table of Contents**

#### 5. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

The following tables present information (in thousands) about our assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of September 30, 2008, and indicates the fair value hierarchy of the valuation techniques we utilized to determine such fair value. In general, fair values determined by Level 1 inputs utilize quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities. Fair values determined by Level 2 inputs utilize data points that are observable such as quoted prices, interest rates and yield curves. Fair values determined by Level 3 inputs are unobservable data points for the asset or liability, and includes situations where there is little, if any, market activity for the asset or liability. As of September 30, 2008, the Company did not have any level 3 assets or liabilities.

Description	oted Prices in ctive Markets (Level 1)	ignificant Other bservable Inputs (Level 2)	Total
Commercial paper	\$ 	\$ 	\$ 
Certificates of deposit	_	5,442	5,442
Money market funds	13,625	_	13,625
Total assets measured at fair value	\$ 13,625	\$ 5,442	\$ 19,067
Interest rate swap (Note 8)	\$ _	\$ 1,026	\$ 1,026
Total liabilities measured at fair value	\$ 	\$ 1,026	\$ 1,026

The fair value of the interest rate swap was determined using a pricing model predicated upon observable market inputs. See Note 8.

#### 6. DEPOSIT FOR ACQUISITION OF SPECTRUM

During the first quarter of 2008, we were awarded the right to acquire, for \$3.0 million, certain spectrum in connection with our participation in the FCC's auction (FCC Auction No. 73) of 700 MHz spectrum being re-claimed by the FCC from the broadcast industry and sold by the FCC to wireless operators. This amount is included in Other Assets in our Consolidated Balance Sheet as of September 30, 2008; it will be reclassified to Licenses, and considered a capital expenditure, upon the finalization of such award, expected to occur during the first quarter of 2009.

#### 7. CREDIT FACILITIES

Long-term debt comprises the following (in thousands):

	De	cember 31, 2007	S	September 30, 2008
Note payable — \$50 million term loan	\$	50,000	\$	
Note Payable — \$75 million term loan		_		74,812
		50,000		74,812
Less: Current Portion		_		750
Total Long Term Debt	\$	50,000	\$	74,062

#### 2005 Loan Facility

On August 31, 2007, the Company, as borrower, amended and restated its credit agreement with CoBank, ACB and Banco Popular de Puerto Rico (the "2005 CoBank Credit Agreement"). The 2005 CoBank Credit Agreement provided a \$50 million term loan (the "2005 Term Loan") and a \$20 million revolving credit facility (the "2005 Revolver Facility", together with the 2005 Term Loan, the "2005 Credit Facility"). The 2005 Credit Facility was guaranteed by our Commnet and Sovernet subsidiaries and was collateralized by, among other things, a security interest in substantially all of the assets of and stock owned by ATN, Commnet and Sovernet. The 2005 Term Loan had principal repayments deferred until the maturity of the loan on October 31, 2010. Interest on the 2005 Term Loan was payable on a quarterly basis at a fixed annual interest rate of 5.85%, net of any patronage payments received by the Company from the bank. Amounts outstanding under the 2005 Revolver Facility (none as of September 30, 2008) accrued interest at a rate equal to (at the Company's option): (i) LIBOR plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 1.50% or (ii) a variable rate of interest as defined within the 2005 Revolver Facility plus 1%.

The 2005 CoBank Credit Agreement contained certain affirmative and negative covenants of ATN and its subsidiaries (including Commnet) that were typical for loan facilities of this type. Among other things, these covenants restricted ATN's ability to

11

#### **Table of Contents**

incur additional debt in the future or to incur liens on its property. ATN also agreed to maintain certain financial ratios under the facilities, including a total leverage ratio (debt to EBITDA) of two to one or less; a debt service coverage ratio (EBITDA to debt service) of three to one or more; an equity to assets ratio of 0.4 to one or more; and a specified leverage ratio for Commnet of 5.00 to one or less.

#### 2008 Loan Facility

On September 10, 2008, the Company, as borrower, entered into a credit agreement with CoBank, ACB and other lenders as referenced within the credit agreement (the "2008 CoBank Credit Agreement"). The 2008 CoBank Credit Agreement replaced the 2005 Credit Agreement and provides a \$75

million term loan (the "2008 Term Loan") as well as a \$75 million revolving credit facility (the "2008 Revolver Facility", together with the 2008 Term Loan, the "2008 Credit Facility").

The 2008 Term Loan matures on September 10, 2015 and requires quarterly repayments of principal of \$0.2 million through June 30, 2013 and quarterly repayments of principal of \$1.4 million from September 30, 2013 to June 30, 2015. The remaining outstanding principal balance is to be repaid on September 10, 2015 when the 2008 Term Loan matures. The 2008 Revolver Facility matures on September 10, 2014 and includes a \$5 million letter of credit facility. At September 30, 2008, no amounts have been drawn under the 2008 Revolver Facility.

All borrowings under the 2008 Credit Facility bear interest at a rate, selected by the Company from one of the options as defined within the agreement, plus a margin. Such interest rate options include i) a base rate, defined as the greater of the prime rate or the federal funds rate plus 0.5%, or ii) a LIBOR rate. Margins for base rate borrowings range from 0% to 0.5%, depending upon the Company's leverage ratio while margins for LIBOR borrowings range from 1.25% to 2% also depending upon the Company's leverage ratio. Borrowings as of September 30, 2008, including the interest rate swap agreement in Note 8, were bearing a weighted average interest rate of 5.50%.

The 2008 Credit Facility is guaranteed by the Company's Commnet, Sovernet and choice subsidiaries, along with certain of the Company's other domestic subsidiaries, and is collateralized by a security interest in substantially all of the assets of the Company and the guarantor subsidiaries, including Commnet, Sovernet and choice, and a pledge of the stock of certain of the Company's direct and indirect, domestic and foreign, subsidiaries, including its principal operating subsidiaries, and stock owned by the Company.

The 2008 Credit Agreement contains certain affirmative and negative covenants of the Company and its subsidiaries. Among other things, these covenants restrict the Company's ability to incur additional debt in the future or to incur liens on its property. The 2008 Credit Agreement also requires the Company to maintain certain financial ratios including a net leverage ratio of less than or equal to 3.0 to 1, an interest coverage ratio of greater than or equal to 3.5 to 1 and an equity to assets ratio of greater than or equal to 0.4 to 1. As of September 30, 2008, the Company was in compliance with all of the covenants of the 2008 CoBank Credit Agreement.

See Note 8 for a discussion regarding the Company's interest rate swap that corresponds to a portion of our variable rate debt in order to effectively hedge interest rate risk.

#### 8. DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS AND HEDGING ACTIVITIES

On September 23, 2008, the Company entered into a forward starting interest rate swap agreement to add stability to interest expense and to manage its exposure to adverse changes in interest rates. The interest rate swap agreement has an initial notional amount of \$68 million, receives 1 month LIBOR, and pays a fixed rate of 4.42%. The interest rate swap agreement effectively converts the variable interest payments on the first \$68 million of the 2008 Term Loan to a fixed rate of 4.42% plus any credit spread, if applicable, over the life of the agreement. The interest rate swap agreement has an effective date of October 15, 2008, and a maturity date of September 15, 2015.

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities* (SFAS 133), as amended and interpreted, establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments, including hedging activities. As required by SFAS 133, the Company records its interest rate swap derivative on the balance sheet at fair value. The accounting for changes in the fair value depends on the intended use of the derivative and the resulting designation. Derivatives used to hedge the exposure to variability in expected future cash flows, such as our interest rate swap, or other types of forecasted transactions, are considered cash flow hedges.

For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the effective portion of changes in the fair value of the derivative is initially reported in other comprehensive income (outside of earnings) and subsequently reclassified to earnings when the hedged transaction affects earnings, and the ineffective portion of changes in the fair value of the derivative is recognized directly in earnings. The Company assesses the effectiveness of the hedging relationship by comparing the changes in fair value or cash flows of the derivative hedging instrument with the changes in fair value or cash flows of the designated hedged item or transaction.

12

#### **Table of Contents**

At September 30, 2008 the Company's interest rate swap agreement, which qualifies as an effective cash flow hedge under SFAS 133, had a fair value of (\$1,026,000) which was included in other liabilities. The change in net unrealized losses on the cash flow hedge reported in the consolidated statements of changes in shareholders' equity is \$1,026,000, net of income tax benefit of \$390,000. Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive income related to the interest rate swap agreement will be reclassified to interest income as interest payments are received on the Company's variable-rate loan assets.

The Company does not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.

#### 9. STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

In May 2008, at the Company's Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the Company's stockholders approved the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2008 Plan"). The 2008 Plan replaced the 1998 Stock Option Plan, the 2005 Restricted Stock Plan and the Director's Remuneration Plan (collectively and including the 2008 Plan the "Share Based Plans"), under which no further awards will be made. The 2008 Plan allows for the grant of stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock equivalents and awards of shares of common stock that are not subject to restrictions or forfeiture.

During the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008, the Company recognized \$213,000 and \$205,000, respectively, of non-cash compensation expense relating to grants under its Share Based Plans. During the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008, the Company recognized \$631,000 and \$755,000, respectively, of non-cash compensation expense relating to grants under its Share Based Plans.

#### 10. NET INCOME PER SHARE

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008, stock options and restricted stock issued under the share based plans were the only potentially dilutive securities.

The reconciliation from basic to diluted weighted average common shares outstanding is as follows (in thousands):

	Three Montl Septemb		Nine Montl Septemb	
	2007	2008	2007	2008
Basic weighted average common shares outstanding	15,175	15,181	15,162	15,186
Unvested shares	37	9	43	15
Stock options	105	64	90	65
Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding	15,317	15,254	15,295	15,266

The following notes the number of common shares not included in the above calculation because the effects of such were anti-dilutive:

	Three Month Septembe		Nine Month Septembe	
	2007 2008		2007	2008
Stock options	69	229	73	221

#### 11. SEGMENT REPORTING

The Company has five reportable segments which are considered material for separate disclosure under Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 131, *Disclosures About Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information*. Those five segments are: i) Integrated Telephony-International, which generates all of its revenues in Guyana and has all of its assets located in Guyana ("GT&T"), ii) Rural Wireless, which generates all of its revenues in the United States ("Commnet"), iii) Island Wireless, iv) Integrated Telephony-Domestic, which generates all of its revenues and has all of its assets located in the United States ("Sovernet") and v) Wireless Television and Data, which generates all of its revenues in and has all of its assets located in the U.S Virgin Islands ("Choice"). Island Wireless became a reportable segment upon completion of BDC's share repurchase and resulting increase in the Company's equity interest in BDC, effective May 15, 2008. The Island Wireless segment generates its revenues in and has its assets in Bermuda ("Bermuda Digital Communications") and Turks and Caicos ("Islandcom"). The operating segments are managed separately because each offers different services and serves different markets.

13

#### **Table of Contents**

Certain elements of the 2007 segment information have been revised to conform to the current format of financial information reviewed by the Company's chief operating decision makers.

The following tables provide information for each operating segment (in thousands):

				For th	e i nree Months En	ıaec	1 September 30, <i>i</i>	2007				
	Integrated Telephony- International	Rural Wireless		Island Wireless	Integrated Telephony- Domestic		Wireless Television and Data	Corporate		Eliminations	Cons	olidated
Revenues	\$ 26,234	\$ 15,962	\$		\$ 3,661	\$	2,237	\$ 2,72	20	\$ (2,720)	\$	48,094
Depreciation and amortization	3,905	1,879		_	431		522	7	78			6,815
Non-cash stock-based compensation	_	_		_	32		_	18	31	_		213
Loss on disposition of long- lived assets	_	_		_	_		_	25	58	_		258
Operating income (loss)	11,479	7,938		_	508		(404)	58	31	(2,720)		17,382
Interest expense	_	(195)		_	_		(880)	(69	94)	1,049		(720)
Interest income	168	81		_	90		· —	1,42	23	(1,049)		713
Income taxes	4,768	2,874		_	157		(142)	20	)6	_		7,863
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, net of tax	_	_		_	_		_	8,13	13	(7,465)		668
Net income (loss)	\$ 4,394	\$ 4,253	\$		\$ 283	\$	(1,282)			(7,465)	\$	9,402
ret meome (1035)	ψ 4,334	ψ 4,233	Ψ		a Three Months Fr	•		,		(7,403)	Ψ	3,402

	For the Three Months Ended September 30, 2008															
	Integr Telepl Interna	hony-		Rural Wireless		Island Wireless		Integrated Telephony- Domestic		Wireless Television and Data		Corporate	Eli	iminations	Cons	solidated
Revenues	\$	24,725	\$	19,877	\$	5,109	\$	4,148	\$	2,049	\$	2,663	\$	(2,663)	\$	55,908
Depreciation and amortization		4,212		2,504		705		516		278		74		` —		8,289
Non-cash stock-based compensation		_		_		_		32		_		174		_		206
Gain on disposition of long- lived asset		_		_		_		_		_		_		_		_
Operating income (loss)		10,411		10,846		1,228		147		(601)		988		(2,663)		20,356
Interest expense						(218)		(22)		(879)		(733)		1,119		(733)
Interest income		178		62		11		41		`—		1,171		(1,119)		344
Income taxes		4,406		4,050		_		150		(210)		142				8,538
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, net of tax		_		_		_		_		_		8,646		(8,646)		_
Net income (loss)	\$	3,883	\$	5,873	\$	537	\$	(19)	\$	(1,418)	\$	9,929	\$	(8,646)	\$	10,139

		For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007												
	Integrated			Integrated	Wireless									
	Telephony-	Rural	Island	Telephony-	Television									
	International	Wireless	Wireless	Domestic	and Data	Corporate	Eliminations	Consolidated						
Revenues	\$ 79,057	\$ 40,718	\$ —	\$ 10,987	\$ 6,410	\$ 7,850	\$ (7,850)	\$ 137,172						
Depreciation and amortization	11,671	5,132	_	1,332	1,608	232	` —	19,975						
Non-cash stock-based														
compensation	_	_	_	95	_	536	_	631						
(Gain)/Loss on disposition of														
long-lived assets	_	(1,175)	_	_	_	258	_	(917)						
Operating income (loss)	33,949	19,309	_	1,444	(1,255)	1,256	(7,850)	46,853						
Interest expense	_	(530)	_	7	(2,622)	(1,575)	3,124	(1,596)						
Interest income	483	165	_	228	_	4,062	(3,124)	1,814						
Income taxes	14,133	7,429	_	501	(439)	154	_	21,778						
Equity in earnings of	_	_	_	_	_	21,236	(19,470)	1,766						

14

#### **Table of Contents**

	For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008																
	Integrat Telephor Internatio	ny-		Rural Island Wireless Wireless			Integrated Telephony- Domestic			Wireless Television and Data		Corporate	Elimiı	nations	Consolidated		
Revenues	\$ 7	4,615	\$	51,284	\$	8,074	\$	11,578	\$	6,401	\$	7,889	\$	(7,889)	\$	151,952	
Depreciation and amortization	1	2,559		6,710		981		1,366		951		223		_		22,790	
Non-cash stock-based compensation		_		_		_		95		_		660		_		755	
Gain on disposition of long- lived assets		_		_		_		_		_		_		_			
Operating income (loss)	3	2,116		26,024		2,166		1,280		(1,407)		1,778		(7,889)		54,068	
Interest expense		´—		(214)		(323)		(24)		(2,638)		(2,046)		3,196		(2,049)	
Interest income		528		333		16		153 <sup>°</sup>		`		3,488		(3,196)		1,322	
Income taxes	1	3,933		9,642		_		536		(492)		(1,049)		` —		22,570	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, net of tax		_		_		_		_		_		23,450		(22,715)		735	
Net income (loss)	\$ 1	1,764	\$	13,995	\$	930	\$	518	\$	(3,999)	\$	27,718	\$	(22,715)	\$	28,211	

#### **Segment Assets**

December 31, 2007	Te	ntegrated elephony- ernational	 Rural Wireless	Island Wireless	 Integrated Telephony- Domestic	 Wireless Television And Data	Corporate	C	onsolidated
Net Fixed Assets	\$	111,963	\$ 34,868	\$	\$ 3,320	\$ 4,884	\$ 718	\$	155,753
Goodwill		_	32,148	_	7,196	_	_		39,344
Total Assets		156,094	117,680	_	22,922	6,547	41,383		344,626

September 30, 2008	Te	ntegrated elephony- ernational	Rural Wireless	Island Wireless	Integrated Telephony- Domestic	Wireless Television And Data	Corporate	c	Consolidated
Net Fixed Assets	\$	111,010	\$ 47,461	\$ 13,737	\$ 9,879	\$ 4,440	\$ 511	\$	187,038
Goodwill		-	32,148	2,382	7,271	_	_		41,801
Total Assets		159,786	122,400	44,810	25,303	5,823	28,927		387,049

#### **Capital Expenditures**

	In	itegrated			Integrated	Wireless			
Nine months Ended	Te	lephony-	Rural	Island	Telephony-	Television			
September 30,	Inte	ernational	Wireless	Wireless	Domestic	and Data	Corporate	Co	onsolidated
2007	\$	16,752	\$ 13,585	\$ 	\$ 775	\$ 66	\$ 34	\$	31,212
2008		13,792	19,097	890	418	400	14		34,611

#### 12. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTION

In 2001, the Company curtailed the operations and funding of its ATN-Haiti and Transnet S.A. subsidiaries (the "Haitian Subsidiaries"), wrote-down its investment and began exploring strategic alternatives for the use or disposition of the remaining assets of the Haitian Subsidiaries. In May 2006, the Company's Board of Directors authorized the Company to enter into discussions to sell, at fair value, subject to review and final approval by the Audit Committee, the remaining assets of the Haitian Subsidiaries, consisting primarily of an office building and 13 tower sites located in Haiti, to Cornelius B. Prior, Jr., the Company's Executive Chairman, who is also the father of the Company's Chief Executive Officer.

In August 2007, the Company, upon final approval by the Company's Board of Directors and Audit Committee, completed the sale of the remaining assets of the Haitian Subsidiaries to Access Haiti, S.A., a Haitian company in which Mr. Prior is a significant equity holder, for \$750,000 and the release by Access Haiti, S.A. of certain indebtedness of Transnet S.A. In connection with the sale, Mr. Prior agreed to indemnify the Company for any claims made against the Haitian Subsidiaries by creditors and vendors of the Haitian Subsidiaries in excess of \$200,000 in the aggregate. In addition, pursuant to the purchase agreement Mr. Prior

15

#### **Table of Contents**

purchased the Company's remaining equity interests in the Haitian Subsidiaries for \$1 on May 6, 2008.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, the Company's Commnet subsidiary purchased certain equipment from Mobile Network Services, LLC, ("MNS") for approximately \$244,000. MNS was founded in 2007 by Brian A. Schuchman, one of the Company's directors, who beneficially owns approximately 50% of the equity interests in MNS. Michael T. Prior, the Company's President, Chief Executive Officer and Director, and Justin D. Benincasa, the Company's Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, each beneficially own 1.0% or less of the equity interests in MNS.

#### 13. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

#### **Regulatory and Litigation Matters**

The Company and its subsidiaries are subject to certain regulatory and legal proceedings and other claims arising in the ordinary course of business, some of which involve claims for damages and taxes that are substantial in amount. The Company believes that, except for the items discussed below, for

which the Company is currently unable to predict the final outcome, the disposition of proceedings currently pending will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

#### Regulatory

The Company's Guyana subsidiary, GT&T, is subject to regulation in Guyana under the provisions of its license and under the Guyana Public Utilities Commission Act of 1999 and the Guyana Telecommunications Act of 1990. GT&T also has certain significant rights and obligations under the agreement pursuant to which the Company acquired its interest in GT&T in 1991. In addition, because of the large volume of traffic that GT&T has with the United States, GT&T can be significantly affected by orders of U.S. regulatory agencies.

In a letter dated September 8, 2006, Guyana's National Frequency Management Unit ("NFMU") implied that spectrum fees in 2008 and onward may be increased beyond an amount agreed between GT&T and the Government. GT&T stated its position in a September 14, 2006 letter to the Guyana Government that, by agreement with the Government, spectrum fees would be capped until the NFMU develops a fee methodology, acceptable to all GSM Spectrum licensees, that results in total spectrum fees payable that do not appreciably exceed the capped amount. In correspondence to GT&T in September 2007, the NFMU stated, without indicating whether a fee methodology would be developed, that the cap on GSM spectrum fees will be removed in December 2007. In a letter dated July 3, 2007 to the NFMU, GT&T objected to the NFMU's proposed action and reiterated its position that determining spectrum fees prior to development of an acceptable methodology would violate the Government's prior agreement. The NFMU has not addressed this matter or issued an invoice to GT&T for spectrum fees.

Since 2001, the Government has stated its intention to introduce additional competition into Guyana's telecommunications sector. In 2002, the Government held formal discussions with GT&T regarding this matter. In February and March 2008, at the request of the Government, GT&T met with high-ranking Government officials to discuss potential modifications of GT&T's exclusivity rights and the introduction of competition for international voice and data services. ATN and GT&T believe that such competition is precluded by GT&T's exclusive license to provide domestic fixed (local exchange) and international voice and data services in Guyana, which has a stated expiration in December 2010 and is renewable for an additional 20 year term at GT&T's option.

ATN and GT&T believe that any early termination of our exclusivity would require our consent and appropriate compensation to GT&T, including but not limited to, an adjustment of service rates to reflect the real economic cost to GT&T of providing such services. The Government has informally indicated that it anticipates a transition to full competition in the telecommunications sector will require a significant rebalancing of local and long distance rates for domestic and international services provided by GT&T. GT&T is working with the Government to develop an appropriate methodology and process to implement rate rebalancing during and after a transition to competition. Further, ATN and GT&T believe that certain modifications to the legal and regulatory regime governing the telecommunications market sector in Guyana would be needed, as well as the satisfactory resolution of certain long-standing claims between ATN and GT&T and the Government relating to certain tax and other matters (as described below), for GT&T to consider voluntarily relinquishing its rights by law and contract to be the exclusive provider of domestic fixed and international voice and data services in Guyana. Although informal discussions are ongoing, we have been open about our willingness to forego renewal of our international exclusivity rights in 2010 as part of an overall settlement and agreement, although the Government had previously indicated to us a desire to introduce competition in international services in late 2008.

In October 2008, GT&T was informally notified that the Government has retained the services of a US-based law firm, to develop the legislative and regulatory reforms necessary to introduce telecommunications competition in Guyana. At this time, ATN and GT&T do not know if there will be any regulatory developments in Guyana that will have the effect of terminating or limiting the exclusivity provision of our license, and if so, the timing of any such developments and whether they would be pursuant to an agreement between GT&T and the Government. Other than entering into such an agreement on terms acceptable to us, ATN and GT&T would seek to enforce GT&T's rights by law and contract to be the exclusive provider of international voice and data services in Guyana. Although ATN and GT&T believe that they would be entitled to damages for any involuntary termination of that exclusive license, ATN and GT&T cannot guarantee that we would prevail in any court or arbitration proceeding.

16

#### **Table of Contents**

On January 15, 2007, the Public Utilities Commission ("PUC") issued a ruling that fixed floor and ceiling rates for both the pre-paid and the post-paid cellular services offered by GT&T and its competition. GT&T's national competitor has been offering promotions that appear to us to violate the floor on cellular rates. We believe the PUC is discriminately enforcing the new minimum and maximum rates in favor of GT&T's primary competitor and, in late 2007, GT&T filed a lawsuit contesting the PUC's enforcement which remains outstanding. The PUC has indicated its intent to revisit the floor rate and, possibly, eliminate it.

In January 2007, the PUC ordered GT&T and GT&T's national competitor to implement per-second billing for cellular airtime as opposed to the pre-existing practice of per-minute billing for airtime. The PUC has initiated a proceeding to consider expanding per-second billing to non-mobile, international outbound service. Any such action by the PUC could have an adverse effect on GT&T's financial condition or results of operations.

In October 1997, the PUC ordered GT&T to increase the number of telephone lines in service to a total of 69,278 lines by the end of 1998; 89,054 lines by the end of 1999; and 102,126 lines by the end of 2000; to allocate and connect an additional 9,331 telephone lines before the end of 1998; and to provide to subscribers who request them facilities for call diversion, call waiting, reminder call, and three-way calling by the end of 1998. In issuing this order, the PUC did not hear evidence or make any findings on the cost of providing these lines and services, the adjustment in telephone rates that may be necessary to give GT&T a fair return on its investment, or the ways and means of financing the requirements of the PUC's order. GT&T has appealed the PUC's order to the Guyana Court of Appeal, and that appeal is still pending. No stay currently exists against this order.

In July 2004, the FCC released an order revising the spectrum band plan applicable to the Broadband Radio Service and Educational Broadband Service. These are the spectrum bands through which Choice operates its video and broadband data services. The new rules restructure these spectrum bands and could materially impact Choice customers and operations if Choice is required to transition to the new band plan. The FCC has stated that it will consider requests for waiver of the new band plan requirements on a case-by-case basis and described the circumstances under which waivers would be granted. To date the FCC has granted at least three waivers that excuse entities similar to Choice from the re-banding requirement. On April 30, 2007, Choice filed a waiver request at the FCC, which remains pending.

Upon the acquisition of GT&T in January 1991, ATN entered into an agreement with the government of Guyana to significantly expand GT&T's existing facilities and telecommunications operations and to improve service within a three-year period pursuant to an expansion and service improvement plan (the "Plan"). The government agreed to permit rate increases in the event of currency devaluation within the three-year period, but GT&T was unable to get timely increases when the Guyanese currency suffered a sharp decline in March 1991. The Plan was modified in certain respects, and the date for completion of the Plan was extended to February 1995. Since 1995, the PUC has had pending a proceeding initiated by the Minister of Telecommunications of Guyana with regard to the failure of GT&T to complete the Plan by February 1995. The PUC last held hearings on this matter in 1998. It is GT&T's position that its failure to receive timely rate increases in compensation for the devaluation of currency in 1991 provides legal justification for GT&T's delay in completing the Plan. If the PUC were to find that GT&T was not excused from fulfilling the terms of the Plan by February 1995, GT&T could be subject to monetary penalties, cancellation of its license, or other action by the PUC or the government that could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business and prospects. The requirements of the Plan were substantially completed more than five years ago. GT&T believes that its obligations have been fulfilled and it has continued to aggressively develop the telecommunications infrastructure in all areas including landline, wireless and data.

GT&T is contesting income tax assessments of approximately \$7.3 million that it has received from the commissioner of Inland Revenue for the years 1991-1996 based on the disallowance as a deduction for income tax purposes of five-sixths of the advisory fees payable by GT&T to the Company. The deductibility of these advisory fees was upheld for one of these years by a decision of the High Court in August 1995. The Guyana Commission of Inland Revenue has filed a High Court Writ seeking an order setting aside that decision on the grounds that the Commissioner did not have a proper hearing. GT&T has contested that Writ. The assessments for the other years are being held in abeyance pending decision on the Writ and GT&T motions to strike. Subsequent to December 31, 2001, GT&T received assessments for the years 1997-2000 in the aggregate amount of approximately \$6.5 million raising the same issues. GT&T expects that proceedings on these assessments will also be held in abeyance pending the Court's decision.

In November 1997, GT&T received assessments of the current equivalent of approximately \$9.7 million from the commissioner of Inland Revenue for taxes for the years 1991 through 1996. It is GT&T's understanding that these assessments stem from an audit that the Guyana High Court stayed before it was completed. Apparently, because the audit was cut short as a result of the High Court's order, GT&T did not receive notice of, and an opportunity to respond to, the proposed assessments as is the customary practice in Guyana, and substantially all of the issues raised in the assessments appear to be based on mistaken facts. GT&T has applied to the Guyana High Court for an order prohibiting the commissioner of Inland Revenue from enforcing the assessments on the grounds that the origin of the audit and the failure to give GT&T notice of, and opportunity to respond to, the proposed assessments violated Guyanese law. The Guyana High Court has issued an order effectively prohibiting any action on the assessments pending the determination by the High Court of the merits of GT&T's application.

17

#### **Table of Contents**

Should GT&T be held liable for any of the above tax liabilities, totaling \$23.5 million, the Company believes that the government of Guyana would be obligated to reimburse GT&T for any amounts that would reduce GT&T's return on investment to less than 15% per annum for the relevant periods.

In early 2000, Inet Communications, Inc., an internet service provider in Guyana, and the Guyana Consumers Association filed a suit in the High Court against the Attorney General of Guyana and GT&T. The suit claims that GT&T is not entitled to rate increases based on the agreement between the Government of Guyana and ATN and that the Civil Law of Guyana prohibits what is referred to as GT&T's monopoly. Inet's motion was struck down for non-appearance of counsel. However, Inet's counsel has applied for the matter to be restored. The Court has not yet taken action on Inet's application.

In July 2002 an individual sued the Attorney General of Guyana in the Guyana courts asking, among other things, for a declaration that the section of the Company's 1990 contract with the Government of Guyana granting to GT&T an exclusive right to operate a telecommunications system in Guyana was null and void as contrary to law and to the Constitution of Guyana. GT&T has joined the suit to contest these claims and this proceeding remains pending.

For further information concerning other pending litigation matters, the disposition of which could have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position or results of operations, see "Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 12, Commitments and Contingencies — Regulatory and Litigation Matters" in our 2007 Form 10-K.

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

This discussion should be read in conjunction with Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our 2007 Form 10-K. Some of the statements in the discussion are forward-looking statements which are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from future results expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. These risk factors include those discussed under Item 1A, "Risk Factors" in our 2007 Form 10-K and those set forth in this Report under "Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements."

#### **OVERVIEW**

We provide wireless and wireline telecommunications services in the Caribbean and North America through the following principal operating subsidiaries:

- · Guyana Telephone & Telegraph Company, Ltd. (or GT&T), the national and international telephone company in the Republic of Guyana and the largest wireless service provider in that country. We have owned 80% of the equity of GT&T since January 1991.
- · Commnet Wireless, LLC (or Commnet), an owner and operator of wholesale wireless networks in rural areas of the United States. Commnet provides wireless voice and data communications roaming services primarily to national, regional and local wireless carriers. We acquired 95% of the equity of Commnet in September 2005 and the remaining 5% in January 2007.
- · Bermuda Digital Communications, Ltd. (or BDC), the largest wireless voice and data communications service provider in Bermuda, doing business under the name "Cellular One". We acquired an equity interest in, and signed a management contract with, BDC in 1998. On May 15, 2008, BDC completed a share repurchase of its common stock. We did not tender any shares for repurchase, and, as a result of the transaction, increased our holdings from 43% to approximately 58% of BDC's outstanding common stock. Prior to this increase in holdings, we accounted for our investment in BDC under the equity method and earnings from BDC did not appear in our income from operations, but were instead reflected in equity in

earnings of unconsolidated affiliates. Effective with the completion of BDC's share repurchase, we began consolidating BDC's results of operations. BDC also provides wireless services in Turks and Caicos through an investment made in the third quarter 2008.

- · Sovernet, Inc., (or Sovernet), a facilities-based integrated voice, broadband data communications and dial-up service provider in New England and New York state. Sovernet's retail telecommunications services is delivered to business and residential customers in Vermont and New Hampshire. Through an investment made in 2008, Sovernet also delivers wholesale transport services in New York State through ION. We have owned 96% of Sovernet since its acquisition in February 2006.
- · Choice Communications, LLC (or Choice), a leading provider of fixed wireless broadband data services, wireless digital television services and dialup internet services to retail and business customers in the U.S. Virgin Islands. We acquired Choice in October 1999 and own 100% of the equity of Choice.

As a holding company, we provide management, technical, financial, regulatory, and marketing services to, and typically receive a management fee equal to approximately 3% to 6% of revenues from each operating subsidiary. Management fees from consolidated subsidiaries are eliminated in consolidation. Management fees from unconsolidated affiliates are included in "Other Income" in the accompanying statements of operations.

18

#### **Table of Contents**

The following chart summarizes the operating activities of our principal subsidiaries and the markets they serve as of September 30, 2008:

<u>Services</u> Wireless	Segment Rural Wireless Integrated Telephony- International Island Wireless	Operating Subsidiary Commnet GT&T BDC	Markets United States (rural markets) Guyana Bermuda, Turks & Caicos
Local Telephone and Data	Integrated Telephony-International Integrated Telephony-Domestic Wireless Television and Data	GT&T Sovernet Choice (internet access)	Guyana United States (New England and New york State) U.S. Virgin Islands
International Long Distance	Integrated Telephony-International	GT&T	Guyana
Other	Wireless Television and Data	Choice (digital television)	U.S. Virgin Islands

For information about our business segments and geographical information about our operating revenues and long-lived assets, see Note 11 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report.

In the past, we generated most of our revenue and operating income from our GT&T operations and we continue to rely on GT&T for a significant portion of our revenues and profits. GT&T provides domestic fixed (local exchange) and international voice and data service pursuant to an exclusive license from the Government of Guyana and provides wireless service on a non-exclusive basis. The rates that GT&T may charge for its services are regulated by the Public Utility Commission of Guyana (or PUC), an independent regulatory body responsible for regulating telecommunications. See "Business—Regulation of Our GT&T Subsidiary" in the 2007 Form 10-K. The largest component of GT&T's contribution to our consolidated revenue and profit has been from its international long distance business and that business still accounts for roughly half of GT&T's revenue. Most of these revenues and profits are from payments by foreign carriers, which are denominated in U.S. dollars, for handling international long distance calls originating by foreign carriers and terminating in Guyana. The rates at which GT&T collects fees from foreign carriers are established by agreements between it and foreign carriers, and can be affected by limits set by foreign telecommunications regulators, especially the U.S. Federal Communications Commission (or FCC). The primary drivers of the long distance business are the population of Guyanese living abroad who initiate calls to Guyana, the rate foreign carriers pay GT&T for handling the incoming international calls, and the number of people in Guyana capable of receiving international long distance calls, which consist of wireline telephone customers and all the wireless subscribers in Guyana (including subscribers to competitor wireless service providers). In addition, in recent years, we believe various methods of illegal bypass and alternative and cheaper media for communication, such as e-mail and text messaging, may have had a negative impact on both voice traffic and on international long distance revenues. We have taken a number of measures to counter illegal bypass, including taking action against unlicensed operators in Guyana, introducing special outbound call center rates and we are examining automated technical solutions as well. GT&T has also recently faced an increased competitive environment for wireless services in Guyana. Digicel's entry into the Guyana wireless market has significantly increased the competition we face. Since early 2007, Digicel has used aggressive operational and capital spending to gain market share, including promotional pricing, the use of extensive give-a-ways and handset subsidies. In turn, we have countered with our own promotions and accelerated the timing of some of our capital expenditures on network expansion and upgrades. We believe that network coverage and quality of service at competitive prices are some of the most important bases on which we compete. In the short-term, however, promotions can have a significant effect on the market. This heightened competition has resulted in higher marketing expense, particularly in 2007, and a decline in market share.

In 2005 and 2006, we entered new businesses and markets through our acquisitions of Commnet and Sovernet. These businesses have provided us with new sources of revenues and with additional growth opportunities. As a result, while GT&T continues to represent a significant portion of our revenues and profits, its relative contribution to our consolidated revenues and consolidated net income has declined significantly in recent years. For the quarters ended September 30, 2007 and 2008, GT&T generated approximately 55% and 44%, respectively, of our consolidated revenues. Commnet generated approximately 72% and 65% of our wireless revenue for the third quarter of 2007 and 2008, respectively. Sovernet generated approximately 31% and 32% of our local telephone and data revenue for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008. We are actively evaluating additional acquisition opportunities of businesses that meet our return on investment and other acquisition criteria.

#### RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

*Guyana Operations.* Since 2001, the Government of Guyana has stated its intention to introduce additional competition into Guyana's telecommunications sector, including conducting formal discussions with GT&T in 2002 regarding this matter. In

#### **Table of Contents**

February and March 2008, at the request of the Government, GT&T met with high-ranking members of the Government to discuss potential modifications of GT&T's exclusive right to provide domestic fixed (Local Exchange) and international voice and data services. We believe that such competition is precluded by the exclusivity provisions of our license, which has a stated expiration in December 2010 and is renewable for an additional 20 year term at our option.

We believe that any early termination of our exclusivity would require our consent and appropriate compensation to GT&T, including but not limited to, an adjustment of service rates to reflect the real economic cost to GT&T of providing such services. The Government recently indicated that a transition to full competition in the telecommunications sector is anticipated to require a significant rebalancing of local and long distance rates for domestic and international services provided by GT&T. GT&T is working with the Government to develop an appropriate methodology and process to implement rate rebalancing during and after a transition to competition.

Further, we believe that certain modifications to the legal and regulatory regime governing the telecommunications market sector in Guyana would be needed, as well as the satisfactory resolution of long-standing claims between us and the Government relating to tax and other matters (as described in Note 12 to our 2007 Form 10-K), for us to consider voluntarily relinquishing GT&T's rights by law and contract to be the exclusive provider of international voice and data services in Guyana. Although discussions are ongoing, we have been open about our willingness to forego renewal of our international exclusivity rights in 2010 as part of an overall settlement and agreement, although the Government has previously indicated to us a desire to introduce competition in international services in late 2008.

In October 2008, GT&T was informally notified that the Government has retained the services of a U.S. based law firm to develop the legislative and regulatory reforms necessary to introduce telecommunications competition in Guyana. At this time, we do not know if there will be any regulatory developments in Guyana that will have the effect of terminating or limiting our exclusive license, and if so, the timing of any such developments and whether they would be pursuant to an agreement between us and the Government. Other than entering into such an agreement on terms acceptable to us, we would seek to enforce GT&T's rights by law and contract to be the exclusive provider of international voice and date services in Guyana. Although we believe that we would be entitled to damages for any involuntary termination of that license, we cannot guarantee that we would prevail in any court or arbitration proceeding.

We are highly dependent on GT&T for a significant portion of our revenues and profits. For the three months ended September 30, 2008 approximately 44% of our consolidated revenue and approximately 38% of our consolidated net income, respectively, were generated by GT&T. Our international long distance revenues from GT&T have accounted for approximately 21% of our consolidated revenue during the three months ended September 30, 2008. As of September 30, 2008, we have invested approximately \$290 million in Guyanese telecommunications infrastructure. A loss of exclusivity on international voice and data services would result in a reduction in the international call traffic that we handle and could also result in a decline in international calling rates and termination fees. Any revocation, early termination or other modification of the exclusivity provisions of our license could adversely affect a majority of our revenues and profits and diminish the value of our investment in Guyana. See "Risk Factors—Our exclusive license to provide local exchange and long distance telephone services in Guyana is subject to significant political and regulatory risk" in our 2007 Form 10-K.

Commnet Transaction. In December 2007, Commnet completed the sale of 59 base stations, along with spectrum licenses, in two Midwestern states for total consideration of approximately \$17.0 million and recorded a pre-tax gain of \$5.0 million. At the same time, Commnet entered into an agreement with this carrier to purchase spectrum, lease additional spectrum and build a network in rural areas in three other states. This new network consists of approximately 84 base stations, and includes a long-term roaming agreement with this carrier. The agreement also provides the carrier with a purchase option on the new base stations exercisable beginning in 2010 through 2012 at a predetermined price each year. The purchase price consideration reduces each option year and was determined based on estimates of what would be needed to provide a reasonable return on our investment and is intended to be reflective of the then fair value of the base stations.

*BDC.* On May 15, 2008, BDC completed a \$17.0 million share repurchase of its common stock. We did not tender any shares for repurchase, and, as a result of the transaction, increased our holdings from 43% to approximately 58% of BDC's outstanding common stock. We funded the transaction by loaning BDC \$17.0 million from our cash on hand.

Upon completion of the tender offer, BDC's option, which would have been exercisable in July 2008, to repurchase from us all of our equity interest in BDC, was replaced with our right, exercisable in May 2013, to purchase all of BDC's then remaining outstanding common stock at the then fair value of the shares. In the event we do not exercise that right, BDC will then have the right to purchase all of our equity interest in BDC at the then fair value of the shares.

On September 1, 2008, BDC completed its acquisition of 42% of the equity of Islandcom Telecommunications ("Islandcom"), a provider of wireless telecommunication services in Turks & Caicos for \$6.0 million in cash. If current laws, which restrict foreign ownership of companies operating in Turks & Caicos, are changed, BDC will be able to increase its ownership in

20

#### **Table of Contents**

Islandcom from 42% to 76% through the exercise of a warrant received as a part of the acquisition. Since officers of ATN and BDC make up a majority of Islandcom's board of directors, the Company has consolidated the operating results of Islandcom since the date of acquisition. BDC founded the acquisition with an additional \$5.0 million loan from ATN and cash on hand.

Sovernet Acquisition. On August 15, 2008, Sovernet completed its acquisition of 75% of the equity of ION, LLC ("ION"), an upstate New York provider of high capacity communications network transport services for \$5.6 million in cash. The acquisition of ION continues the Company's strategy of providing high quality network services to underserved rural markets. Beginning with the acquisition date, the Company began consolidating the results of ION in its results of operations.

*Global economy.* Our operations and performance depend on general economic conditions. The global economy recently experienced, and could continue to experience, an economic downturn due to the crisis in credit markets, slower economic activity, concerns about inflation, increased energy costs,

decreased consumer confidence and other adverse business conditions. Such fluctuations in the global economy could cause, among others, deterioration and continued decline in spending and increase in the cost of labor and materials. As a result, our operating results could be significantly harmed.

#### RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Amount of Increase	Percent Increase
		2007		2008 (In thou		Decrease)	(Decrease)
REVENUE:				(III tilot	isanus)		
Wireless	\$	22,074	\$	30,388	\$	8,314	37.7
Local telephone and data		11,642		12,807		1,165	10.0
International long distance		13,335		11,794		(1,541)	(11.6)
Other		1,043		919		(124)	(11.9)
Total revenue		48,094		55,908		7,814	16.2
OPERATING EXPENSES:		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	
Termination and access fees		7,944		9,612		1,668	21.0
Internet and programming		857		869		12	1.4
Engineering and operations		5,420		6,431		1,011	18.7
Sales and marketing		3,614		3,123		(491)	(13.6)
General and administrative		5,804		7,228		1,424	24.5
Depreciation and amortization		6,815		8,289		1,474	21.6
Loss on disposition of long-lived assets		258		_		(258)	(100.0)
Total operating expenses		30,712		35,552		4,840	15.8
Income from operations		17,382		20,356		2,974	17.1
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE):							
Interest expense		(720)		(733)		(13)	(1.8)
Interest income		713		344		(369)	(51.8)
Other income, net		282		(4)		(286)	(101.4)
Other income (expense), net		275		(393)		(668)	(242.9)
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES, MINORITY INTERESTS AND						,	
<b>EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES</b>		17,657		19,963		2,306	13.1
Income taxes		7,863		8,538		675	8.6
INCOME BEFORE MINORITY INTERESTS AND EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES	<u> </u>	9,794		11,425	'	1,631	16.7
Minority interests, net of tax		(1,060)		(1,286)		(226)	(21.3)
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, net of tax		668				(668)	(100.0)
NET INCOME	\$	9,402	\$	10,139	\$	737	7.8

*Wireless revenue.* Wireless revenue includes wholesale voice and data roaming revenue from our rural U.S. operations and retail wireless revenues generated in Guyana. For 2008, wireless revenue also includes retail wireless revenues generated by our Island Wireless segment.

Wireless revenue increased to \$30.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008 from \$22.1 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007, an increase of \$8.3 million, or 38% of this increase, \$5.1 million was attributable to the consolidation of BDC, which we began consolidating as of May 15, 2008.

Notwithstanding the sale of 59 base stations during the fourth quarter of 2007, our rural U.S. business increased its revenues by \$3.9 million, or 24%, to \$19.9 million from \$16.0 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The increase in revenue from this business was due primarily to growth in voice and data traffic at existing sites as well as the continued

21

#### **Table of Contents**

deployment of additional GSM and CDMA wireless base stations that generated additional minutes of use. Data revenue also increased as a result of the upgrade of many base stations' data capability, capacity and overall volume growth. As of September 30, 2008 a total of 396 base stations were deployed as compared to 333 base stations as of September 30, 2007. Of the 396 total base stations, all were GSM and CDMA base stations as of September 30, 2008, as compared to 287 GSM and CDMA base stations as of September 30, 2007. In November 2008, we agreed to a new, multi-year roaming agreement with one of our largest carrier customers. While the new rates are reasonable and there are volume adjustments, they represent a reduction on previous rates and we expect rates for other major customers to decline as well in 2009. We have reduced rates previously, particularly data rates, and have managed to avoid a material negative impact to date through volume growth and rigorous cost controls.

Going forward, we expect rate reductions to reduce our organic revenue growth rate and to put some pressure on operating margins.

The increase in wireless revenue from our rural U.S. operations and BDC was partially offset by a decline in wireless revenue in Guyana. This decline in revenue in the third quarter of 2008 reflects the continued impact of competition and a decrease in rates. This additional competition in Guyana caused our wireless subscribers to decrease by 57,000, or 17%, from 330,000 subscribers as of September 30, 2007 to 273,000 subscribers as of September 30, 2008. These factors resulted in a \$0.7 million decrease in GT&T's wireless revenue from \$6.1 million during the third quarter of 2007 to \$5.4 million during the same period of 2008.

We anticipate that our wireless revenue will continue to increase in future periods, although at a slower rate, as a result of our increased interest in BDC, which is now consolidated into our results of operations, and from the continued growth of our rural U.S. operations. The increase in voice and data traffic from our rural U.S. operations is likely be offset, in part, by scheduled and negotiated reductions in rates. In our Guyana retail wireless business, we

expect that the network capacity and coverage we have added may lead to increased traffic over time, although competitive pressures in the past year have caused a decline in our subscriber base which may limit future growth or even cause further decline.

Local telephone and data revenue. Local telephone and data revenue is generated by our wireline operations in Guyana, our integrated voice and data operations in New England and New York state and our data services in the U.S. Virgin Islands. This revenue includes basic service fees, measured service revenue, and internet access fees, as well as installation charges for new lines, monthly line rental charges, long distance or toll charges (excluding international long distance charges in Guyana), maintenance and equipment sales.

Local telephone and data revenue increased by \$1.2 million, or 10%, to \$12.8 million for 2008 from \$11.6 million for 2007. Of the increase, \$0.7 million is attributable to growth in GT&T's access lines in Guyana from approximately 127,000 lines as of September 30, 2007 to approximately 136,000 lines as of September 30, 2008 (an increase of 7%), increased interconnect fees, growth in broadband data customers in Guyana and continued strong growth in wireless broadband customers in the U.S. Virgin Islands. Sovernet increased revenues by \$0.5 million, due mainly to the acquisition of ION on August 15, 2008. Sovernet continues to add business customers for its voice and data services and improve profitability, though its overall revenue is partially offset by the decline in its residential data business, particularly its dial-up internet services. In future periods, we anticipate that local telephone and data revenue will increase modestly as a result of network and subscriber and access line growth in the U.S. Virgin Islands and New England and increased transport revenues in update New York and, to a lesser extent, increased data revenue in Guyana.

*International long distance revenue.* International long distance revenue is generated by international telephone calls into and out of Guyana and does not include international long distance revenue generated by our other operations. Inbound traffic, which made up 84% of all international long distance traffic and more than 69% of international long distance revenue for the three months ended September 30, 2008, is settled in U.S. dollars.

International long distance revenue was \$11.8 million during the third quarter, a decrease of \$1.5 million, or 11%, from \$13.3 million in 2007. The outcome of negotiations with the Government of Guyana regarding the exclusivity terms of GT&T's license is likely to negatively impact this revenue in the future. We are also subject to illegal bypass via internet calling, which we believe increased considerably in 2008, and compete against alternative and cheaper media for communication, such as e-mail and text messaging. These other modes of communication may cause a decline in both voice traffic and in international long distance revenues in future periods, although we may see a slight increase in traffic and revenues if we are effective in combating illegal bypass.

Other revenue. Other revenue represents revenue from digital television services in the U.S. Virgin Islands, which decreased to \$0.9 million in 2008 from \$1.0 million in 2007. Our growth in revenue from our wireless digital television services is expected to continue to slow in the future as a result of minimal anticipated future subscriber and market share growth within our currently existing geographic footprint.

Termination and access fee expenses. Termination and access fee expenses are charges that we pay for voice and data transport circuits (in particular, the circuits between our rural wireless sites and our switches), internet capacity and other access fees we pay to terminate our calls.

22

#### **Table of Contents**

Termination and access fee expenses increased by \$1.7 million, or 22%, from \$7.9 million to \$9.6 million from 2007 to 2008, respectively as a result of increased traffic at Commnet, the consolidation of BDC's results of operations and an increase in expenses at Sovernet due to consolidation of the operating results of ION, which Sovernet acquired in August 2008 acquisition of ION. This increase, was however, partially offset by a decrease in traffic at GT&T. These expenses are expected to increase in future periods, but remain fairly consistent as compared to their related revenues, as our rural wireless CLEC operations in the United States expand.

Internet and programming expenses. Internet and programming expenses include internet connectivity charges and digital television programming.

Internet and programming expenses remained at \$0.9 million from 2007 to 2008. We expect that internet and programming expenses will remain fairly consistent as a percentage of related revenues in the near future.

Engineering and operations expenses. Engineering and operations expenses include the expenses associated with developing, operating, supporting and expanding our networks, including the salaries and benefits paid for employees directly involved in the development and operation of our networks.

Engineering and operations expenses increased by \$1.0 million, or 19%, from \$5.4 million to \$6.4 million for 2007 to 2008, respectively. This increase was primarily the result of the consolidation of the operating results of our BDC subsidiary as well as the expansion of our wireless networks in the United States and Guyana. We expect that engineering and operations will continue to increase to further support our growing domestic and international networks.

*Sales and marketing expenses.* Sales, marketing and customer service expenses include salaries and benefits we pay for sales personnel, customer service expenses, sales commissions and the costs associated with the development and implementation of our promotion and marketing campaigns.

Sales and marketing expenses decreased by \$0.5 million, or 14%, from \$3.6 million to \$3.1 million from 2007 to 2008, respectively. Sales and marketing expenses at GT&T declined \$0.7 million in the third quarter of 2008, as compared to the same period in 2007. Throughout 2007, GT&T incurred an unusually high level of sales and marketing costs in response to increased wireless competition, including wireless handset promotions, increased advertising and higher sales commissions. In 2008, GT&T's sales and marketing expenses returned to a lower level. While we do not think that these expenses are likely to return to 2007 levels, it is hard to predict changes in the competitive environment and therefore there may be large fluctuations in these expenses in future periods. The decrease in GT&T's sales and marketing expenses was partially offset by BDC's sales and marketing expenses which we began to consolidate effective May 15, 2008.

*General and administrative expenses.* General and administrative expenses include salaries, benefits and related costs for general corporate functions, including executive management, finance and administration, legal and regulatory, facilities, information technology and human resources.

General and administrative expenses increased \$1.4 million, or 24%, from \$5.8 million to \$7.2 million from 2007 to 2008. The consolidation of BDC's operating results included an increase of \$1.9 million which was partially offset by lower costs at Commnet. We expect general and administrative expenses to increase in the future to support our growth but remain fairly consistent and in proportion to expected changes in to our consolidated revenues.

Depreciation and amortization expenses. Depreciation and amortization expenses represent the depreciation and amortization charges we record on our property and equipment and on our intangible assets.

Depreciation and amortization expenses increased by \$1.5 million, or 22%, from \$6.8 million to \$8.3 million for 2007 and 2008, respectively. The increase was primarily due to the addition of fixed assets from our network expansion in our rural U.S. wireless business and Guyana, the consolidation of BDC's results and the acquisitions of ION and Islandcom. We expect that depreciation and amortization expenses will increase in the near-term, because of continued capital expenditures to expand our networks.

*Gain/Loss on disposition of long-lived assets.* During the third quarter of 2007, the Company sold assets in Haiti resulting in a loss of \$0.3 million. There were no dispositions in 2008.

Interest expense. Interest expense represents interest incurred on our outstanding credit facilities. On September 10, 2008, the Company repaid the then outstanding \$50.0 million term loan with the proceeds from a new \$75.0 million term loan. At the same time, the Company's line of credit facility expanded from \$20.0 million to \$75.0 million. Further description of the new credit facility is set forth in Note 7, "Credit Facilities" to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report. Also during September 2008, the Company executed an interest rate swap which is further detailed in Note 8, "Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report.

23

#### **Table of Contents**

Interest expense remained at \$0.7 for the three months ended 2007 and 2008. We had no outstanding borrowings under our revolving lines of credit during the third quarters of 2007 and 2008.

Interest income. Interest income represents interest earned on our cash, cash equivalent and marketable securities.

Interest income decreased \$0.4 million from \$0.7 million for third quarter of 2007 to \$0.3 million in 2008. The decrease was a result of a decrease in the rate of interest earned on cash and investments.

Other income (expense). Other income (expense) represents miscellaneous non-operational income we earned or expenses we incurred. Included in other income for 2007 were management fees received from BDC which, for 2008, were eliminated in consolidation. Other income decreased by \$0.3 million in 2008 as a result of accounting for the elimination in consolidation of BDC management fees after May 15, 2008. We expect other income to decrease in the future as a result of the consolidation accounting.

*Income taxes.* Income taxes represent taxes we pay on our net taxable income.

The effective tax rate was 45% for 2007 and 43% for 2008. Income tax expense includes tax at the statutory U.S. federal and state income tax rates as well as the Guyanese income taxes in excess of the statutory U.S. income tax rates. The effective tax rate is impacted by the receipt of foreign dividends and by the amortization of a deferred tax asset, relating to differences between book and tax basis of fixed assets, which was recorded in a prior period. For the three months ended September 30, 2008, the effective tax rate was positively impacted by the consolidation of the operating results of BDC (which operates in a no-tax jurisdiction), growth in taxable income in our U.S. operations and reduced losses in the U.S. Virgin Islands. We expect that our effective tax rate will be reduced over time if we are able to continue reducing losses in the US Virgin Islands and grow taxable income at our newer U.S. operations and our operations in Bermuda.

Minority interests. Minority interests consists of the Guyana government's 20% interest in GT&T, a minority shareholder's 4% interest in Sovernet, minority shareholders' 42% equity interest in BDC effective May 15, 2008 upon our increased equity interest in BDC and our consolidation of its operating results and other minority shareholders' interests in certain consolidated subsidiaries of Commnet, Sovernet and BDC. Minority interests increased from \$1.1 million to \$1.3 million for 2007 and 2008, respectively, as a result of the consolidation of BDC's operating results.

Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates. Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates included our share of the earnings of BDC prior to our consolidation of BDC's operating results in May 2008, as well as our share of the earnings of Commnet's unconsolidated affiliates. Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates decreased from \$0.7 million for 2007 to zero for 2008 as a result of the consolidation of BDC's operating results. We expect equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates to remain at zero in future periods as the result of the consolidation of BDC's operating results.

*Net income*. As a result of the above factors, net income increased by \$0.7 million or 7% from \$9.4 million for 2007 to \$10.1 million for 2008. On a per share basis, net income increased from \$0.62 per basic and \$0.61 per diluted share to \$0.67 per basic and \$0.66 per diluted share from 2007 to 2008, respectively.

Segment results. We have five material operating segments, which we manage and evaluate separately: (1) Integrated Telephony — International; (2) Rural Wireless; (3) Island Wireless; (4) Integrated Telephony — Domestic; and (5) Wireless Television and Data. Island Wireless became an operating segment upon completion of BDC's share repurchase and resulting increase in our equity interest in BDC, effective May 15, 2008. Segment results are set forth in Note 11"Segment Reporting" to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report.

24

#### **Table of Contents**

Nine months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007

Nine months Ended September 30, 2007 2008

Amount of Increase (Decrease) Percent Increase (Decrease)

Wireless	\$ 60,662	\$ 74,927	\$ 14,265	23.5
Local telephone and data	34,148	37,321	3,173	9.3
International long distance	39,309	36,736	(2,573)	(6.5)
Other	3,053	2,968	(85)	(2.8)
Total revenue	137,172	151,952	14,780	10.8
OPERATING EXPENSES:				
Termination and access fees	22,200	25,544	3,344	15.1
Internet and programming	2,524	2,631	107	4.2
Engineering and operations	16,893	18,217	1,324	7.8
Sales and marketing	12,352	8,741	(3,611)	(29.2)
General and administrative	17,292	19,961	2,669	15.4
Depreciation and amortization	19,975	22,790	2,815	14.1
Gain on disposition of long-lived assets	 (917)	0	917	100.0
Total operating expenses	90,319	 97,884	 7,565	8.4
Income from operations	46,853	54,068	7,215	15.4
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE):				
Interest expense	(1,596)	(2,049)	(453)	(28.4)
Interest income	1,814	1,322	(492)	(27.1)
Other income, net	2,052	364	(1,688)	(82.3)
Other income (expense), net	2,270	(363)	(2,633)	(116.0)
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES, MINORITY INTERESTS AND				
<b>EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES</b>	49,123	53,705	4,582	9.3
Income taxes	21,778	22,570	792	3.6
INCOME BEFORE MINORITY INTERESTS AND EQUITY IN				
EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES	27,345	31,135	3,790	13.9
Minority interests, net of tax	(3,762)	(3,659)	103	2.7
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, net of tax	 1,766	735	(1,031)	(58.4)
NET INCOME	\$ 25,349	\$ 28,211	\$ 2,862	11.3

*Wireless revenue*. Wireless revenue increased to \$74.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 from \$60.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, an increase of \$14.2 million, or 23%.

Notwithstanding the sale of 59 base stations during the fourth quarter of 2007, our rural U.S. business increased its revenues by \$10.6 million, or 26%, to \$51.3 million from \$40.7 million. The increase in revenue from our U.S. wireless business was due primarily to growth in voice and data traffic at existing sites, as well as the continued deployment of additional GSM and CDMA wireless base stations that generated additional minutes of use and increased data revenue. Also included in this increase was \$1.6 million of switching fees earned on the 59 sold base stations. As of September 30, 2008 a total of 396 base stations were deployed as compared to 333 base stations as of September 30, 2007. Of the 396 total base stations, all were GSM and CDMA base stations as of September 30, 2007.

The consolidation of our BDC operating results which began as of May 15, 2008 contributed \$8.1 million of the increase in wireless revenue.

The increase in wireless revenue from our rural U.S. operations and BDC was partially offset by a decline in wireless revenue in Guyana. As discussed previously, a large regional wireless operator entered the market in late 2006 with aggressive marketing campaigns and handset subsidies. This decline in revenue in the first nine months of 2008 reflects the continued impact of that competition, a decrease in rates and the introduction of per second billing in March 2007 for all wireless calls. This additional competition in Guyana caused our wireless subscribers to decrease by 57,000, or 17%, from 330,000 subscribers as of September 30, 2007 to 273,000 subscribers as of September 30, 2008, respectively. These factors resulted in a \$4.3 million decrease in GT&T's wireless revenue from \$19.9 million during the first nine months of 2007 to \$15.6 million during the same period of 2008.

Local telephone and data revenue. Local telephone and data revenue increased by \$3.2 million, or 9%, to \$37.3 million for 2008 from \$34.1 million for 2007. The increase is primarily attributable to growth in GT&T's access lines in Guyana from approximately 127,000 lines as of September 30, 2007 to approximately 136,000 lines as of September 30, 2008 (an increase of 7%), increased interconnect fees, growth in broadband data customers in Guyana and continued strong growth in wireless broadband customers in the U.S. Virgin Islands. Sovernet increased revenues by \$0.6 million, due mainly to the addition of ION on August 15, 2008. Sovernet continues to add business customers for its voice and data services and improve profitability, however, its overall revenue increase is partially offset by the decline in its residential data business, particularly its dial-up internet services.

*International long distance revenue.* International long distance revenue was \$36.7 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2008, a decrease of \$2.6 million, or 7%, from \$39.3 million in 2007. This decrease was partly a result of certain significant events during the nine months ended September 30, 2007, such as the run up to Guyana's hosting of Cricket World Cup

25

#### **Table of Contents**

matches and the Rio Group Summit, which we believe increased traffic volumes during that period. We are also subject to illegal bypass via internet calling, which we believe increased considerably in the second and third quarters of 2008 and compete against alternative and cheaper media for communication, such as e-mail and text messaging. These other modes of communication may cause a decline in both voice traffic and in international long distance revenues in future periods, although we may see a slight increase in traffic and revenues if we are effective in combating illegal bypass. The outcome of negotiations with the Government of Guyana regarding the exclusivity terms of GT&T's license is also likely to negatively impact this revenue in the future.

Other revenue. Other revenue represents revenue from digital television services in the U.S. Virgin Islands, which declined \$0.1 million to \$3.0 million for the first nine months of 2008, from \$3.1million for 2007. Our growth in revenue from our wireless digital television services is expected to continue to slow in the future as a result of minimal anticipated future subscriber and market share growth within our currently existing geographic footprint.

*Termination and access fee expenses*. Termination and access fee expenses increased by \$3.3 million, or 15%, from \$22.2 million to \$25.5 million from 2007 to 2008, respectively as a result of increased traffic at Commnet, the consolidation of BDC's results of operations and an increase in expenses at

Sovernet due to the operating results of its August 2008 acquisition of ION. This increase, was however, partially offset by a decrease in traffic at GT&T.

*Internet and programming expenses*. Internet and programming expenses increased modestly from \$2.5 million in 2007 to \$2.6 million in 2008. This increase was primarily from the growth in our broadband data and television subscribers in the U.S. Virgin Islands.

*Engineering and operations expenses*. Engineering and operations expenses increased by \$1.3 million, or 8%, from \$16.9 million to \$18.2 million for 2007 to 2008, respectively. This increase is primarily the result of the expansion of our wireless networks in the United States and Guyana as well as the consolidation of BDC.

Sales and marketing expenses. Sales and marketing expenses decreased by \$3.7 million, or 30%, from \$12.4 million to \$8.7 million from 2007 to 2008, respectively. Throughout 2007, GT&T incurred an unusually high level of sales and marketing costs as a response to increased wireless competition, including wireless handset promotions, increased advertising and higher sales commissions. In 2008, GT&T's sales and marketing expenses returned to a lower level. The decrease in GT&T's sales and marketing expenses was partially offset by BDC's sales and marketing expenses which we began to consolidate effective May 15, 2008.

*General and administrative expenses.* General and administrative expenses increased \$2.7 million, or 16%, from \$17.3 million in 2007 to \$20.0 million in 2008. The consolidation of our BDC subsidiary accounted for substantially all of this increase.

Depreciation and amortization expenses. Depreciation and amortization expenses increased by \$2.8 million, or 14%, from \$20.0 million to \$22.8 million for 2007 and 2008, respectively. The increase is primarily due to the addition of fixed assets from our network expansion in our rural U.S. wireless business and Guyana, the consolidation of BDC's results, and the acquisitions of ION and Islandcom.

*Gain on disposition of long-lived assets.* During the nine months ended September 30, 2007, our rural U.S. wireless operations sold certain assets resulting in a gain on such sales of \$1.2 million. This gain was offset by a loss of \$0.3 million resulting from the Company's sale of assets in Haiti.

*Interest expense.* Interest expense increased from \$1.6 million for 2007 to \$2.0 million for 2008. The increase in interest expense was due to a patronage credit adjustment received from our senior lender in the first quarter of 2007. We had no outstanding borrowings under our revolving lines of credit during 2007 or 2008.

*Interest income*. Interest income decreased \$0.5 million, or 28% from \$1.8 million in 2007 to \$1.3 million in 2008. The reduction is a result of a decrease in the interest earned on cash and investments for the first nine months of 2008.

Other income (expense). Other income decreased from \$2.1 million in 2007 to \$0.4 million in 2008 as a result of a \$1.3 million license settlement at Commnet during 2007, as well as the elimination, in consolidation, management fees from BDC following their consolidation in May 2008.

*Income taxes*. The effective tax rate was 44% for 2007 and 42% for 2008. Income tax expense includes tax at the statutory U.S. federal and state income tax rates as well as the Guyanese income taxes in excess of the statutory U.S. income tax rates. The effective tax rate is impacted by the receipt of foreign dividends and by the amortization of a deferred tax asset, relating to differences between book and tax basis of fixed assets, which was recorded in a prior period. For the nine months ended September 30, 2008, the effective tax rate was negatively impacted by an increase in foreign dividends as compared to the same period in 2007.

Minority interests. Minority interests consists of the Guyana government's 20% interest in GT&T, a minority shareholder's 4% interest in Sovernet, minority shareholders' 42% equity interest in BDC effective May 15, 2008 upon our increased equity interest in BDC and our consolidation of its operating results and other minority shareholders' interests in certain consolidated subsidiaries of Commnet. Minority interests remained relatively unchanged at \$3.8 million and 3.7million for 2007 and 2008, respectively.

26

#### **Table of Contents**

*Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates*. Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates decreased \$1.1 million, or 61% from \$1.8 million for 2007 to \$0.7 million for 2008 as a result of the consolidation of BDC.

*Net income.* As a result of the above factors, net income increased by \$2.9 million or 11% from \$25.3 million for 2007 to \$28.2 million for 2008. On a per share basis, net income increased from \$1.67 per basic and \$1.66 per diluted share to \$1.86 per basic and \$1.85 per diluted share from 2007 to 2008, respectively.

Segment results. We have five material operating segments, which we manage and evaluate separately: (1) Integrated Telephony — International; (2) Rural Wireless; (3) Island Wireless; (4) Integrated Telephony — Domestic; and (5) Wireless Television and Data. Island Wireless became an operating request upon completion of BDC's share repurchase and resulting increase in the Company's equity interest in BDC, effective May 15, 2008. Segment results are set forth in Note 11"Segment Reporting" to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report.

#### REGULATORY AND TAX ISSUES

We are involved in a number of regulatory and tax proceedings. See Note 13 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report. A material and adverse outcome in one or more of these proceedings could have a material adverse impact on our financial condition and future operations.

#### LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

We have met our operational liquidity needs through a combination of cash on hand and internally generated funds and have funded capital expenditures and acquisitions with a combination of internally generated funds, cash on hand and borrowings under our credit facility.

#### Uses of Cash

Capital Expenditures. A significant use of our cash has been for capital expenditures for expanding and upgrading our networks. For the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2008, we spent approximately \$31.2 million and \$34.6 million on capital expenditures, respectively. Of the \$34.6 million of 2008 capital expenditures, we spent approximately \$19.1 million expanding Commnet's network by increasing the number of GSM and CDMA base stations as well as switching and cell site equipment required to expand our geographic coverage and technical capabilities. In addition, approximately \$13.8 million was incurred expanding the capacity and coverage of our wireline and wireless network in Guyana. We also spent \$0.4 million at Sovernet and expanded our service areas and switch capabilities.

During the first quarter of 2008, we were awarded the right to acquire, for \$3.0 million, certain spectrum in connection with our participation in the FCC's auction (FCC Auction No. 73) of 700 MHz spectrum being re-claimed by the FCC from the broadcast industry and sold by the FCC to wireless operators. This amount is included in Other Assets in our consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2008 and was deducted from net cash provided by operating income in the statement of cash flows. It will be reclassified to Licenses, and considered a capital expenditure, upon the finalization of such award, expected to occur during the first quarter of 2009.

We are continuing to invest in expanding our networks of GT&T, Commnet, Sovernet and BDC and expect to incur capital expenditures between \$45 million and \$48 million, with over one-half used in connection with Commnet's network expansion during the year ended December 31, 2008. While final plans and costs are not yet complete, we could incur up to an additional \$5 million to \$10 million of capital expenditures in 2008 as we continue to evaluate plans to land a submarine fiber optic cable in Guyana. Our total capital expenditure estimates above assume the low end of this range and total capital expenditures associated with this project over the next 18 months could range from \$20 million to \$30 million. We expect to fund these expenditures primarily from cash generated from our operations.

Acquisitions and Investments. We have funded our recent acquisitions with a combination of cash on hand and borrowings under our credit facilities.

During January 2007, we purchased the remaining 5% equity interest in Commnet for \$6.5 million and 21,000 shares of our common stock in satisfaction of our obligation (and in accordance with our right) under and consistent with the terms of the agreement entered into in connection with our acquisition of Commnet in September 2005. We funded this purchase with cash on hand and the reissuance of shares held in our treasury.

On May 15, 2008, our equity interest in BDC increased from 43% to 58% as a result of BDC's repurchase of \$17.0 million of shares from other shareholders. We funded the transaction with a loan to BDC from cash on hand.

On August 15, 2008, Sovernet completed its acquisition of 75% of the equity of ION, LLC, an New York state provider of high capacity communications network transport services for \$5.6 million in cash. The acquisition of ION continues the

27

#### **Table of Contents**

Company's strategy of providing high quality network services to underserved rural markets. Beginning with the acquisition date, the Company began consolidating the results of ION, LLC in its results of operations.

On September 1, 2008, BDC completed its acquisition of 42% of the equity of Islandcom, a provider of wireless telecommunication services in Turks & Caicos for \$6.0 million in cash. If current laws, which restrict foreign ownership of companies operating in Turks & Caicos, are changed, BDC will be able to increase its ownership in Islandcom from 42% to 76% through the exercise of a warrant received as a part of the acquisition. Since officers of ATN and BDC make up a majority of Islandcom's board of directors, the Company is consolidating the operating results of Islandcom since the date of acquisition.

We continue to explore opportunities to acquire communications properties or licenses in the Caribbean, the United States and elsewhere. We also explore opportunities to substantially expand our existing networks in the United States and the Caribbean including the plan to land a submarine cable to Guyana as mentioned earlier. Such acquisitions may require external financing. While there can be no assurance as to whether, when or on what terms we will be able to acquire any such businesses or licenses, such acquisitions may be accomplished through the issuance of shares, payment of cash or incurrence of additional debt.

*Dividends*. We use cash on hand to make dividend payments to our common stockholders when declared by our Board of Directors. For the nine months ended September 30, 2008, our dividends to our stockholders approximated \$9.8 million (which reflects dividends paid on October 14, 2008). We have paid quarterly dividends for the last 40 fiscal quarters.

Stock Repurchase Plan. Our Board of Directors approved a \$5.0 million stock buyback plan in September 2004 pursuant to which we have spent to date \$2.1 million repurchasing common stock. During the second quarter of 2008, we repurchased 42,351 shares for \$1.2 million. We may repurchase shares at any time depending on market conditions, our available cash and our cash needs.

#### Sources of Cash

Total Liquidity at September 30, 2008. As of September 30, 2008, we had approximately \$72.3 million in cash and cash equivalents, an increase of \$1.1 million from the December 31, 2007 balance of \$71.2 million. In addition, as of September 30, 2008, we had \$5.4 million in short-term marketable securities. We believe our existing cash balances and other capital resources, including the \$75.0 million available under our revolving line of credit included in our credit facility, are adequate to meet our current operating and capital needs.

Cash Generated by Operations. Cash provided by operating activities was \$39.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 compared to \$44.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. The decrease of \$5.1 million was due to a \$3.0 million deposit made in connection with FCC Auction No. 73 as discussed above and the timing of certain domestic income tax payments.

Credit Facility and Interest Rate Swap. On September 10, 2008, the Company, as borrower entered into a credit agreement with CoBank, ACB and other lenders as referenced within the credit agreement (the "2008 CoBank Credit Agreement"). The 2008 CoBank Credit Agreement replaced the previous credit facility and provides a \$75 million term loan (the "2008 Term Loan") as well as a \$75 million revolving credit facility (the "2008 Revolver Facility", together with the 2008 Term Loan, the "2008 Credit Facility").

The 2008 Term Loan matures on September 10, 2015 and requires quarterly repayments of principal of \$0.2 million through June 30, 2013 and quarterly repayments of principal of \$1.4 million from September 30, 2013 to June 30, 2015. The remaining outstanding principal balance is to be repaid on September 10, 2015 when the 2008 Term Loan matures. The 2008 Revolver Facility matures on September 10, 2014 and includes a \$5 million letter of credit facility.

All borrowings under the 2008 Credit Facility bear interest at a rate, selected by the Company from one of the options as defined with the agreement, plus a margin. Such interest rate options include i) a base rate, defined as the greater of the prime rate or the federal funds rate plus 0.5%, or ii) a LIBOR rate. Margins for base rate borrowings range from 0% to 0.5%, depending upon the Company's leverage ratio while margins for LIBOR borrowings range from 1.25% to 2% also depending upon the Company's leverage ratio. Borrowings as of September 30, 2008, including the interest rate swap agreement in Note 8, were bearing a weighted average interest rate of 5.50%.

The 2008 Credit Facility is guaranteed by the Company's Commnet and Sovernet subsidiaries and is collateralized by a security interest in substantially all of the assets of and stock owned by the Company.

On September 23, 2008 the Company executed a forward starting interest rate swap. The Company's objective in using the derivative is to add stability to interest expense and to manage its exposure to adverse changes in interest rates. The interest rate swap has an initial notional amount of \$68 million, receives 1 month LIBOR, and pays a fixed rate of 4.42%. The interest rate swap effectively converts the variable interest payments on, the first \$68 million of the 2008 Term Loan to a fixed rate of 4.42% plus any credit spread, if applicable,

28

#### **Table of Contents**

over the life of the agreement. The interest rate swap has an effective date of October 15, 2008, and a maturity date of September 15, 2015.

#### **Factors Affecting Sources of Liquidity**

Internally Generated Funds. The key factors affecting our internally generated funds are demand for our services, competition, regulatory developments, economic conditions in the markets where we operate our businesses and industry trends within the telecommunications industry. For a discussion of tax and regulatory risks in Guyana that could have a material adverse impact on our liquidity, see "Business—Risk Factors—Risks Relating to Our Wireless and Wireline Services in Guyana" in our 2007 Form 10-K, "—Regulation of Our GT&T Subsidiary" in our 2007 Form 10-K and Note 13 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report.

Guyana—U.S. Foreign Currency Exchange. GT&T's functional currency is the U.S. dollar because a majority of GT&T's revenues and expenditures have historically been transacted in U.S. dollars. Since 2004 through September 2008, the value of the Guyana dollar has remained at \$205 Guyana dollars to one U.S. dollar so we have not experienced any foreign currency gains or losses during those periods. If this exchange rate was to fluctuate in the future, this would affect our results of operations to the extent we are required to remeasure any monetary assets or liabilities denominated in Guyana dollars. Moreover, with the potential for competition in international services in the future, combined with the increases that GT&T hopes to have in local revenue which is billed in Guyana dollars, it is possible that the Guyana dollar will become GT&T's functional currency at some point in the future. This would further expose us to foreign currency risk in the event of exchange rate fluctuations.

GT&T generally endeavors to maintain a balance between its Guyana dollar cash deposits and local receivables which are denominated in Guyana dollars and its local tax and other payables which are also denominated in the Guyana dollar. As of September 30, 2008, GT&T maintained U.S. \$13.7 million of its cash balances in Guyana dollars. See "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk."

Restrictions Under Credit Facility. The 2008 Credit Agreement contains certain affirmative and negative covenants of the Company and its subsidiaries. Among other things, these covenants restrict the Company's ability to incur additional debt in the future or to incur liens on its property. The 2008 Credit Agreement also requires the Company to maintain certain financial ratios including a net leverage ratio of less than or equal to 3.0 to 1, an interest coverage ratio of greater than or equal to 3.5 to 1 and an equity to assets ratio of greater than or equal to 0.4 to 1. As of September 30, 2008, the Company was in compliance with all of the covenants of the 2008 CoBank Credit Agreement.

Capital Markets. Our ability to raise funds in the capital markets depends on, among other things, general economic conditions, the conditions of the telecommunications industry, our financial performance and the state of the capital markets. In September 2006, the Securities and Exchange Commission declared effective a "universal" shelf registration statement filed by the Company. This shelf registration statement registered the potential future offerings by us, from time to time, of up to an aggregate of \$200 million of our securities, consisting potentially of common stock, debt securities, and other equity and convertible securities and combinations of the foregoing. Following our July 2006 equity offering which was conducted pursuant to the shelf registration statement, we have approximately \$150 million of securities registered for potential future offerings.

#### Inflation

We do not believe that inflation has had a significant impact on our consolidated operations in any of the periods presented in the Report.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In September 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position (FSP) No. EITF 03-6-1, *Determining Whether Instruments Granted in Share-Based Payment Transactions Are Participating Securities* ("FSP No. EITF 03-6-1"). Under the provisions of this standard, unvested awards of share-based payments with non-forfeitable rights to receive dividends or dividend equivalents are considered participating securities for purposes of calculating earnings per share. FSP No. EITF 03-6-1 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2008. As our unvested awards of share-based payments' rights to receive dividends or dividend equivalents are forfeitable, the adoption of FSP No. EITF 03-6-1 will not have an impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued FSP No. 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets* ("FSP 142-3"), which amends the factors that must be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life over which to amortize the cost of a recognized intangible asset under SFAS 142. FSP 142-3 amends paragraph 11(d) of SFAS 142 to require an entity to consider its own assumptions about renewal or

#### 29

#### **Table of Contents**

FSP 142-3 is effective for financial statements for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. The guidance for determining the useful life of a recognized intangible asset must be applied prospectively to intangible assets acquired after the effective date. Early adoption is prohibited. Accordingly, FSP 142-3 would not serve as a basis to change the useful life of an intangible asset that was acquired prior to the effective date (January 1, 2009 for ATN). However, the incremental disclosure requirements described above would apply to all intangible assets, including those recognized in periods prior to the effective date of FSP 142-3. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of FSP 142-3 will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities - an amendment of FASB Statement No. 133* ("SFAS 161"). SFAS 161 amends and expands the disclosure requirements of Statement 133 to provide a better understanding of how and why an entity uses derivative instruments, how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for, and their effect on an entity's financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. SFAS 161 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. We do not expect that the adoption of SFAS 161 will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Effective January 1, 2008, we implemented Statement of Financial Accounting Standard No. 157, *Fair Value Measurement* ("SFAS 157"), for our financial assets and liabilities that are re-measured and reported at fair value at each reporting period, and non-financial assets and liabilities that are re-measured and reported at fair value at least annually. In accordance with the provisions of FASB staff position No. FAS 157-2, *Effective Date of FASB Statement No.* 157, we have elected to defer implementation of SFAS 157 as it relates to all of our non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities that are recognized and disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a nonrecurring basis until January 1, 2009. We are evaluating the impact, if any, this standard will have on our non-financial assets and liabilities. The adoption of SFAS 157 to our financial assets and liabilities and non-financial assets and liabilities that are re-measured and reported at fair value at least annually did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial results.

Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted SFAS No. 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities* ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure certain financial instruments and other eligible items at fair value when the items are not otherwise currently required to be measured at fair value. Upon adoption, we did not elect the fair value option for any new items within the scope of SFAS 159 and, therefore, the adoption of SFAS 159 did not have an impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), *Business Combinations* ("SFAS 141R"). SFAS 141R addresses the recognition and accounting for identifiable assets acquired, liabilities assumed, and noncontrolling interests in business combinations. SFAS 141R also establishes expanded disclosure requirements for business combinations. SFAS 141R is effective for us on January 1, 2009, and we will apply SFAS 141R prospectively to all business combinations subsequent to the effective date. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of SFAS 141R will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements - an amendment of ARB No.* 51 ("SFAS 160"). SFAS 160 establishes accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. SFAS 160 requires that noncontrolling interests in subsidiaries be reported in the equity section of the controlling company's balance sheet. It also changes the manner in which the net income of the subsidiary is reported and disclosed in the controlling company's income statement. SFAS 160 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of SFAS 160 will have on our consolidated financial statements.

30

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Foreign Currency - GT&T's functional currency is the U.S. dollar because a majority of GT&T's revenues and expenditures have historically been transacted in U.S. dollars. Since 2004 through March 2008, the value of the Guyana dollar has remained at \$205 Guyana dollars to one U.S. dollar so we have not experienced any foreign currency gains or losses during those periods. If this exchange rate was to fluctuate in the future, this would affect our results of operations to the extent we are required to remeasure any monetary assets or liabilities denominated in Guyana dollars. Moreover, with the potential for competition in international services in the future, combined with planned increases in local revenue which is billed in Guyana dollars, it is possible that the Guyana dollar will become GT&T's functional currency at some point in the future. This would further expose us to foreign currency risk in the event of future exchange rate fluctuations.

GT&T generally endeavors to maintain a balance between its Guyana dollar cash deposits and local receivables which are denominated in Guyana dollars and its local tax and other payables which are also denominated in the Guyana dollar. As of September 30, 2008, GT&T maintained U.S. \$13.7 million of its cash balances in Guyana dollars.

*Interest Rates* - We maintain a portion of our cash and cash equivalents in short-term financial instruments that are subject to interest rate fluctuations. Due to the relatively short duration of such instruments and the fact that our variable rate debt is hedged with an interest rate swap which is considered fully effective, we believe that fluctuations in interest rates will not materially affect our financial condition or results of operations.

At September 30, 2008 the Company's interest rate swap, which qualifies as an effective cash flow hedge under SFAS 133, had a fair value of (\$1,026,000) which was included in other liabilities. The change in net unrealized losses on the cash flow hedge reported in the consolidated statements of changes in shareholders' equity \$1,026,000, net of income tax benefit of \$390,000. Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive income related to the interest rate swap will be reclassified to interest income as interest payments are received on the Company's variable-rate loan assets.

As of September 30, 2008, we carried no other derivatives nor do we use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2008. The term "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the

31

#### **Table of Contents**

SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. Based on the evaluation our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2008, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that, as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

Changes in internal control over financial reporting. There was no change in the internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the three months ended September 30, 2008 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II—OTHER INFORMATION

#### **Item 1. Legal Proceedings**

See Note 13 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Report.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the other information set forth in this Report, you should carefully consider the factors discussed in Part I, "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our 2007 Form 10-K, which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results. The risks described in our 2007 Form 10-K are not the only risks facing our Company. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and/or operating results.

#### Item 6. Exhibits

- 3.1 Restated Certificate of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-62416) filed September 6, 2001)
- 3.2 Certificate of Amendment to the Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as filed with the Delaware Secretary of State on August 14, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (File No. 001-12593) filed on August 14, 2006)
- 10.1 Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc. 2008 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Appendix A of the Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A (File No. 001-12593) filed on April 23, 2008).
- 10.2 Form of Notice of Grant of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Agreement (Non-Employee Directors) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-12593) filed on May 15, 2008).
- 10.3 Form of Notice of Grant of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-12593) filed on May 15, 2008).
- 10.4 Form of Notice of Grant of Incentive Stock Option and Option Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-12593) filed on May 15, 2008).
- 10.5 Form of Notice of Grant of Nonqualified Stock Option and Option Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-12593) filed on May 15, 2008).
- 10.6 Credit Agreement dated as of September 10, 2008 by and between Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc., as borrower, CoBank, ACB, as Administrative Agent, Arranger and Issuing Lender, the Guarantors named therein and the other Lenders named therein (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-12593) filed on September 12, 2008).
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
- 32.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.

Date: November 10, 2008 /s/ Michael T. Prior

Michael T. Prior

President and Chief Executive Officer

Date: November 10, 2008 /s/ Justin D. Benincasa

Justin D. Benincasa

Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

33

### CERTIFICATIONS PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR RULE 15d-14(a), AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACTS OF 2002

#### I, Michael T. Prior, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - All significant deficiencies and material weakness in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.

Date: November 10, 2008

/s/ Michael T. Prior
Michael T. Prior
President and Chief Executive Officer

### CERTIFICATIONS PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR RULE 15d-14(a), AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACTS OF 2002

#### I, Justin D. Benincasa, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this Report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about
    the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such
    evaluation; and
  - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual Report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - All significant deficiencies and material weakness in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.

Date: November 10, 2008 By: /s/ Justin D. Benincasa

Justin D. Benincasa

Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACTS OF 2002

In connection with the quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc. (the "Company") for the period ending September 30, 2008 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Michael T. Prior, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

1. the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

2. the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.

Date: November 10, 2008 By: /s/ Michael T. Prior

Michael T. Prior

President and Chief Executive Officer

1

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACTS OF 2002

In connection with the quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc. (the "Company") for the period ending September 30, 2008 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Justin D. Benincasa, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- 1. the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Atlantic Tele-Network, Inc.

Date: November 10, 2008 By: /s/ Justin D. Benincasa

Justin D. Benincasa

Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

1